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Abstract

This three yJar research grant extend the study of stu-
dents' perceptions of the processes that ommunicate academic
expectations in the following ways. Fir t, the study built in a
developnental perspective to the inves gation of student percep-
tions of teacher treatment. A cross ctional sample of first,
third, and fifth graders was used. A study at different time
periods of students' lives yields iffering pictures of students'
construction of reality as well s differing susceptibility to the
impact of that reality. Secon in order to describe the factors
that underlie classroom varia ility in student-perceived differen-
tial treatment, classrooms -re systematically observed. Finally,
this study examined parent expectations and students' percep-
tions of parental expect: ions as contributing factors to the
development of the self fUlfilling prophecy.

In 30 classroom 10 each at grades 1, '3, and 5, the study
assessed how 579 s wits, as a fbnction of developnental stage
and individual differences, perceived teachers' treatment of male
and female high nd low achievers in the fall of the school year.
Relationships etween student perception measures, teacher and
parent expe ations, and students' achievement gains over the
course of e school year were investigated. Observations in the
winter o a subset of 12 classrooms, chosen to exemplify extremes
of perc ived high and low differential teacher treatment provided
infor -tion about classroom processes underlying perceptions of
diff rential treatment. For a subset of students within the
ob rved classrooms (N o 144) and their teachers, a second round
o assessment was undertaken mid-year. In this study, a multi-

thod approach (combining inventory and interview, quantitative
nd qualitative classroom observations) was used within a triangu-
lated design contrasting student perspectives with the views of
others.

Our preliminary instrument development work led to a revised
three-scale Teacher Treatment Inventory suitable for use with
first through fifth graders and with adequate test-retest relia-
bility. Evidence, for the construct validity of the inventory was
also provided. Preliminary results from the study suggest that
students as young as first graders are aware of differences in how
teachers interact with high and low achievers in the classroom,
differences which find support in observed frequencies of dif-
ferential teacher interactions as well 83 in observer judgments of
teacher treatment. In their own treatment as well, first grade
high and low teacher expectancy students report differential
teacher treatment. There is also evidence for developmental
differences (as well as classroom differences) in the extent of
student awareness of specific teacher expectations, but grade
level differences in reactivity to teacher expectations has yet to
be ascertained. Our subsequent analyses should shed light on the
role of individual student perceptions in moderating teacher
expectancy influences, the relative contributions of individual
difference factors and classroom factors, and the nature of what
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teachers do differently in classrooms where students perceive more.or less differential teacher treatment.
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I. INTRODUCTION

Currently, our educational system is mandated to provide
equality of educational opportunity to minorities, to women, and
more recently through mainstreaming legislation, to the education-
ally handicapped. Yet the processes which stand in the way of
equality of opportunity to learn are less clearly known.

Among the hypothesized barriers to educational equity are
differential experiences encountered by different groups of
learners both within schools and within families. One important
factor channeling these differential experiences may lie in the
expectations that individuals hold for others and for themselves.
Interest in the role of expectations as a determinant of behavior
has both broadened and intensified since Merton's (1957) elabora-
tion of the "self- fulfilling prophecy." Expectations have been
studied in relation to the course of both health and disease, the
process of psychological diagnosis, and in prejudice (Jones,
1977). In educational settings, "expectancy effects" have come to
be viewed as one cause of consistently low performance of inner-
city blacks in school as well as compensatory education programs
(Clark, 1963; Rappaport & Rappaport, 1975). This research is
based on the hypothesis that expectations play a critical role
affecting different educational opportunities and rewards for
learning and ultimately contributing to differences in educational
outcomes between individuals and between groups of individuals.

Research on Teacher Expectancy Effects to Date.

Since the Rosenthal and Jacobson study (1968), much research
has been directed toward specifying the components of the causal
process underlying classroom expectancy effects (Brophy, 1983).
The causal sequence includes teacher input factors, such as possi-
ble sources of teacher expectations, teacher characteristics,
including differential susceptibility of teachers to input infor-
mation, teacher output factors, in the form of teacher behaviors
that transmit expectancy cues; learner characteristics such as
differential susceptibility of learners to teacher cues; and
finally, learner output factors., including learner responses to
expectancy cues, self-expectations, and performance (Braun, 1973,
1976; Brophy & Good, 1970, 19711; Good, 1980). Theory has also
distinguished between direct and indirect effects of teacher
expectations on student performance. Differential teacher treat-
ment (e.g. unequal time to practice material) can directly affect
student achievement gains without involving student interpretive
processes. Teacher expectations can also influence student per-
formance indirectly by informing students about expected behavior
and by affecting their self-concept and motivation. Thus, perfor-
mance deterioration can occur with (student mediated), or without
he erosion of student self-image and motivation. Until recently,

most research has addressed teacher variables, with student
achievement outcomes as the only learner variable measured (Wein-
stein & Middlestadt, 1979). Largely neglected are the intervening
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processes within the student which may mediate between teacher
behavior and student performance.

A Missing-Link: Student Mediation Model

We are just beginning to gain some understanding of the stu-
dent mediated mechanisms by which patterns of teacher treatment
result in enhancement or deterioration, of performance (Weinstein,
in press). Recent theorizing has underscored the importance of
students' perception and interpretation of teacher behavior
(Braun, 1976; Cooper, 1979; Darley & Fazio, 1980). Children's
perceptions of classroom events have been shown to be different
from those of observers (Clark & Creswell, 1979). Their percep-
tions of teaching behavior have been found to mediate the effect
of that behavior on achievement (Stayrook et al., 1979). Our own
work has demonstrated that students are aware of differences in
tear.her's treatment of high and low achievers.

Understanding the outcomes of reading group membership. That
students' perceptions of teacher feedback could provide a missing
link in understanding the transmission of expectations became evi-
dent in this author's study of the process and outcomes of group-
ing for reading in three first grade classrooms (Weinstein, 1976).
In this study, findings about teacher-student interaction patterns
and about student outcomes proved difficult to reconcile. On one
hand, observations of teacher treatment toward reading groups sug-
gested that the teacher favored low reading group members with
more praise and less criticism than that accorded high reading
group members. On the other hand, over the school year, the gap in
achievement, peer status, and experienced anxiety about school
performance widened significantly between high and low reading
group members. Of note, classroom observers repor`;ed that the
praise to lows was qualitatively different from the praise to
highs. It was hypothesized that the more frequent comments con-
cerning performance directed toward highs might suggest high
expectations to students and that the high rates of praise for
lows (and as the observers also pointed out, for less than perfect
answers) conveyed an indiscriminate "fine, fine, fine" to those
from whom less was expected. What did the students think? At
issue was the perception of these differences and its impact. By
tapping student perceptions of teacher feedback, one might clarify
how expectations are conveyed in classrooms.

Pilot studies. Reported in a paper entitled Student percep-
tions of teacher interactions with male high and low achievers
(Weinstein & Middlestadt, 1979a are the findings of the first
pilot study. The subjects for the study were 102 first through
sixth graders, who were attending a summer program in math and
science. The intent of the pilot study was to explore whether (a)
students perceive differential teacher treatment of high and low
achieving male students (one sex only to simplify the design;
males chosen because of greater salience in the classroom), (b)
students perceive differences in learner attributes between highs
and lows, (c) perceptions of differential teacher treatment are

- 2 -



shared across students or moderated by perceiver characteristics
(sex, perceived ability) and (d) consistencies in perception
appear across grade level. The results revealed that students
perceived differential treatment across one quarter of the teacher
behaviors studied. In some cases, the perceptions were shared; in
others, grade level as well as perceiver characteristics colored
perceptions. Student-perceived teacher treatment of male highs
reflected high expectations, academic demand and special
privileges. Male lows were viewed as receiving fewer chances, yet
greater teacher concern and vigilance. Students also perceiied
differences between male highs and lows that went beyond the
academic, extending into the social realm.

Pilot interviews conducted with 45 first through sixth
graders provided interesting data about how students interpret
teacher treatment [presented in ;deeming about the achievement
hierarchy of the classroom: Through students' eyes (Weinstein &
Middlestadt, 197917)-17trost importantly, students read into
teacher behavior much beyond what researchers commonly think they
are measuring. For example, in the Teacher Treatment Inventory,
the behavior "call on" (included as an example of teacher atten-
tion) was not perceived as differentially 'accorded high and low
achievers. Not surprisingly, open-ended responses revealed at
least four varieties of "call on". For example, the teacher
"calls on the smart kids for the right answer . . . .She expects
you to know more and won't tell answers." The teacher calls on low
achievers sometimes "to give them a chance" or "because they goof
off" or she often "doesn't call on them because she knows they
don't know the answer." These differentiated perceptions can
explain why measuring the sheer frequency of "call on" might can-
cel out differences between the treatment of high and low achiev-
ers. These first studies of students' perceptions of teacher
behavior demonstrated that students perceive differential treat-
ment by the teacher and suggested that a multimethod approach
using the inventory as well as more open-ended interviews might
provide the fullest picture of students' awareness of differential
treatment.

Student perceptions of differential teacher treatment. Given
the need to explore students' perceptions of female as well as
male treatment, (due to sex differences in interaction), to exam-
ine perceptions with classroom membership controlled, and to con-
trast different classroom environments, a second study was
designed to (a) examine perceptions of the treatment of both male
and female high and low achievers, (b) explore perceptions of
teacher treatment within and as a function of classrooms, in par-
ticular, within contrasting classrooms of open and traditional
structure, (o) systematically explore (under more controlled con-
ditions) the influence of subject sex and achievement level on
perceptions of differential treatment, (d) examine students' own
constructions and interpretations of differential teacher treat-
ment and (e) relate the extent of differential teacher treatment
perceived (for individuals and for classrooms) to student academic
self-expectations and achievement gains.

-3 -1.1



The subjects were 234 fourth, fifth, and sixth graders in 16
classrooms in an urban ethnically mixed school district. Class-
rooms were selected to represent a broad spectrum of educational
philosophy from the more traditional to the open classroom. The
results (Weinstein et al., 1982) were largely supportive of the
earlier investigation. Students described low achievers as the
recipients of more negative feedback and teacher direction, and
more work and rule orientation than high achievers. High achiev-
ers were perceived as receiving higher expectations, more oppor-
tunity and cholce than low achievers. No differences were docu-
mented in the perceived degree of supportive help. These findings
underscore the perceived differential usage of teacher direction
versus student autonomy. Students are clearly aware of the
greater teacher input, help and structure accorded low achievers
in contrast to the more autonomous learning context accorded high
achievers. The teacher treatment differences between highs and
lows were perceived both for male and female target students.
Further, no differences in the treatment of boys and girls across
different classrooms were reported.

Contrary to the hypothesis that perceptions of differential
treatment would be more likely in traditional than in open class-
rooms (because in traditional classrooms teacher feedback to stu-
dents was apt to be more comparative and more public), differen-
tial treatment toward highs and lows (at a classroom level) was
perceived in both open and traditional classrooms (as measured by
principal nominations or teacher ratings). The extent of Per-
ceived differential treatment was also unrelated to the mean
achievement level of the students in the classroom. Differential
treatment was perceived by students in high as well as low
achievement classes. However, classrooms were found to vary in
the extent of differential treatment perceived by students, with
large differences in treatment perceived in some classrooms and
little difference in others. Further, teachers were perceived to
differ more in their treatment of low achievers than in their
treatment of high achievers. Not surprisingly, students from high
differential treatment classes reported in interviews more public
cues about smartness than did students from low differential
treatment classrooms (Weinstein, 1981). Hence, public comparabil-
ity of performance was an important differentiating factor perhaps
not captured by the open/traditional distinction, at least as
measured by principal and teacher ratings.

Student interview finding. Content analyses of the taped
interviews with a subset of fourth graders within each classroom
were performed with excellent inter-rater agreement and these ana-
lyses have begun to provide insights into the ways that students
learn about their own academic competence and how they come to see
high and low achievers (Marshall et al., 1982; Weinstein, 1982).
Students learn about their own smartness largely through teacher
feedback practices. Interestingly, the main difference found
between students in high and low perceived differential treatment
classrooms was that in high differential treatment classrooms,
cues about good and poor performance- -but particularly poor

12



performance--more often were reported to occur in public rather
than in private settings. Supporting the findings from the TTI,
high achievers were spontaneously described as receiving more
rewards and privileges and more opportunities for learning, and
more positive rather than negative teacher relationships. They
were also depicted as receiving higher marks, less help and less
pressure to achieve. High achievers were also described as
displaying academic task behaviors which conformed to class stan-
dards, exhibiting greater independence and having a more positive
attitude towards themselves and school, compared to low achievers
who "goof off" and don't like school, and feel they can't learn.
In high differential :treatment classrooms, students described a
greater divergence between the aoademic task behaviors of high and
low achievers than students in low differential treatment class-
rooms. In addition, the students in the high differential treat-
ment classrooms seem to show more agreement about high achievers
displaying positive academic task behaviors and low achievers
demonstrating negative academic task behaviors than do students in
low differential treatment classrooms. Cues about these academic
task behaviors may be more apparent in the high differential
treatment classrooms. Thus, the interviews whet one's curiosity
about the events in classrooms that contribute to these differ-
ences in perceptions.

Unanswered Questions in Student Mediation of Expectancy Effects

While the importance of students' perceptions of teacher
treatment has been demonstrated, critical questions remain unex-
plored.

Role of perceptions and other mediating processes. To date,.
we know far more about what students perceive in teacher behlvior
than about the impact of such perceptions on other student
processes. The linking of student perceptions of teacher treat-
rre'it (toward others) to s ent self-perceptions and to their
r. Jhavioral responses 1 3 an mportant priority for research. Indi-
vidual students' perception of teacher treatment have not yet
been directly linked to chap es in self-expectations, motivation
or performance, since our pre ions studies assessed classroom
level perceptions of treatment\

Developmental factors. In our studies of student-mediation
effects, we must examine the developmental capacity of children to
process social informati3n from classroom interaction and the
ability to apply such information to themselves in the form of
stable self-perceptions. The tasks of integrating findings from
developmental social cognition studies as well as of building
developmental comparisons into our research on expectancy effects
are necessary steps in order to make sense of what has been
described as young children's resistance to negative feedback
(Blumenfeld et al., 1982; Entwisle & Hayduk, 1978; Stipek, 1977).

Children's views of ability and its relationship with effort

and outcome change with age (Dueck & Elliot, 1981; Nicholls, 1978;



Yussen & Kane, 1980). Young students are less able to integrate
prior outcome information and seem less affected by social com-
parisons in making predictions for future performance (Parsons &
Ruble, 1977). These developnental patterns may bias young stu-
dents' self-perceptions in a positive direction (Blumenfeld at
al., 1982). Their academic expectations seem resistant to nega-
tive feedback (Entwisle & Hayduk, 1978; Stipek, 1977). With age,
students' perceptions of their ability become more congruent with
those of their teachers (Stipek, 1981). Further, each grade level
carries a set of goals, teaching strategies (McDonald, 1976), com-
mon grouping structures .and expected outcomes. Thus, differences
in perceptions of tlacher behaviors may reflect grade level or
developnental differences. Research mutt examine student mediat-
ing processes at different developnental stages. The availability
of classroom observations can help unconfound grade level from
developmental differences.

Individual susceptibility. All students may not be suscepti-
ble to expectancy effects (Braun, 1976). Yet., the moderating
influence of student self-concept on the impact of teacher expec-
tations as suggested by Braun (1976) had not been tested. Self-
image may affect the potency of expectancy cues sunh that an indi-
vidual whose self-view is that of a competent learner may be able
to resist attempts to nhange this image. Little is known about
conditions under which individuals will accept, reject or attempt
to disprove another's expectations. The moderating influence of
self-concept on the impact of teacher expectations merits further
investigation.

Parental. expectations as moderators. Parental expectations
and actions may also serve an important mediating role. The role
of parents in shaping children's academic expectations and in
integrating the continuities and discontinuities (Lightfoot, 1979)
between home and school has largely been ignored. Parsons and
colleagues (1982) found children's perceptions of their parents'
expectations often were more highly related to their self-concept
than to parents' actual beliefs. Information on the processes by
which parental expectations are conveyed to children and how
children's perceptions of parental expectations interact with per-
ceptions of classroom cues needs investigation.

Classroom environmental factors. Observational studies indi-
cate that differential treatment toward high,and low achievers is
not exhibited in all classrooms (Brophy, 1983; Good, 1980). Simi-
larly, our studies show that classrooms vary in the extent of per-
ceived differential treatment, with large differences reported in
some classrooms and few differences in others. What factors
underlie this classroom variability and what can be learned from
classrooms where differential treatment is and is not perceived?

Differential teacher treatment occurs in the context of and
as a consequence of teacher selected structures for orit'anizins
instructional activities, in particular (a) grouping practices.
(b) the reward and evaluation system, (c) the organization of

14



subject matter and materials, and (0) the locus of responsibility
for learning. With few exceptions (Blumenfeld et al., 1979),
research on the expectancy effect has largely ignored the poten-
tial influence of varied classroom organization structures and the
role of these variations ir. creating public and stable expecta-
tions for individual student performance (Rosenholtz, 1979).
Investigations need to look beyond teacher interactional behavior
to the organizational context in which it occurs. These aspects
of the social setting may be critical in discounting or minimizing
the impaCt of teacher expectations in the students' eyes.

Specific Aims of this Study

This three year research grant ectended the study of stu-
dents' perceptions of the processes that communicate academic
expectations in the following ways:. First, the study built in a
developmental perspective to the investigation of student percep-
tions of teacher treatment. A cross-mectional sample of first,
third and fifth graders was used. A study at different time
periods of students' lives yielas differing pictures of students'
construction of reality as well as differing susceptibility to the
impact of that reality. Second, in order to describe the factors
that underlie classroom variability in student-perceived differen-
tial treatment, classrooms were systematically observed. Finally,
this study examined parental expectations and students' percep-
tions of parental .expectations as contributing factors to the
development of the self-fulfilling ophecy. Special features of
the design included (1) an integrat on of the mediating-process
and classroom ecology paradigms (Doyle, 1978), where we examined
students' perceptions and interpretations of events which may
mediate the expectancy effect as well as exploring relationships
between the r~tural environment of the classroom and student
responses; (2) a triangulated design (Cicourel, 1974) where infor-
mation was obtained from the viewpoint of various participants in
the environment (students, teachers, parents) as well as from
observers; and (3) a multi-method approach combining question-
naires with interviews and structured observations with ethno-
graphic approaches.

The specific aims were to: 1) assess students' perceptions
of teacher interactions with one of four hypothetical. students--
male and female high and low achievers--and identify patterns of
teacher behavior which differentiate the treatment of these types
of students; 2) explore through interviews, students' man con-
struction and interpretation of classroom and family events, prob-
ing for the meaning and consequences of high and low achievement
and its Implications for perceived academic competence; 3) examine
the effects of the perceiver's self-concept and age or grade level
on perceptions of classroom and family events; 4) explore through
classroom observations, the organization of instructional activi-
ties, grouping practices, evaluation and reward systems, and locus
of responsibility in a subset of contrasting classrooms within
each of the grade levels studied and examine the relationship
between these factors, expectations, and achievement; 5) relate

-7
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the extent of perceived differential teacher treatment to stu-
dents' academic self-expectations and gains in achievement as a
function of self-concept and grade level; 6) explore the influence
of parental views and expectations.

Prior to undertaking this study, several preliminary smrller
studies were conducted to investigate the properties of our stu-
dent perception instrument as well as to revise it for use with a
younger population.

16



II. TEACHER TREATMENT INVENTORY (TTI) INSTRUMENT DEVELOPMENT STUDIES

In preparation for the large study, several smaller studies
were conducted in order to adapt the TTI for use with younger
children (since this study included a grade level canparison) and
to test itc properties more extensively. First, a study of the
meaning to students of the items on the TN was conducted. This
study was carried out to determine whether students interpreted
the items as they were intended and to clarify dny ambiguous items
so that they could be understood across grade levels. Second, the
reliability of a revised ft was investigated to assess the sta-
bility of the 'items and scales over a two-week period and to
ascertain the internal consistency of the scales on a new sample
of first, third, and fifth graders. This study also permitted an
exploration of the replicability of the perceived differential
teacher treatment found with fourth, fifth, and sixth graders
(Weinstein et al., 1982) with a new sample of first, third and
fifth graders. Third, the construct validity of the earlier ver-
sion of the ft was examined using achievement data previously
collected in another sample.

Study 01: Student Interpretation of Teacher Treatment Inventory Items.

Method

Subjects. Thirty students, 5 boys and girls from each of two
classes ak*, grades one, three, and five served as subjects for this
study.

Procedures. In individual sessions, each student was read
each of the WI TTI items which had been typed on index cards. The
sex and ability level of the hypothetical student (who was named
S.R.) was not identified. Following each item, students ware
asked (1) to indicate if each behavior happened in their class-
room, (2) to give an example from their classroom or from another
classroom, and (3) to indicate if the teacher did the same thing
or different things for students who were smart and students who.
were not so wart. Students' replies were probed to increase
clarity of responses. These interviews were taped and transcribed
onto individual index cards (one for each question) for later cod-
ing.

Results

The data were analyzed for two purposes: (1) to determine how
students of different age levels understood each item, and (2) to

investigate whether students perceived that these behaviors were
accorded similarly or differently to high and low achievers in
their classes.

Item Understanding. Students' responses were analyzed to
determine whether their understanding of the item was the same as
that intended. Students' responses were also inspected to deter-
mine whether children at different age levels had difficulty



understanding any of the items. These analyses helped to identify
a small number of items which were unclear or ambiguous.

For a cumber of items, the specific examples that students
gave varied with their grade level. These differences may be
related to age-dependent cognitive changes or to changes in teach-
ers' use of teaching strategies at different grade levels. Older
children often qualified and extended their examples, whereas
younger children tended to respond quite literally.

With regard to teaching strategy differences across grades,
hints were described as being used more as a tool for learning in
first (60%) and third grades (50%) than fifth (30%);' whereas
teachers more often had older students figure things out for them-
selves or went over the material again with the student (30% vs.
0%). Opportunities for student decision making also seemed to
increase in upper grade levels. Fifth graders more often reported
that teachers gave a structured choice in letting them decide
things (60%) than did first (20%) or third graders (20%). Con-
versely, more first graders (70%) stated that they lid not make up
their own projects than did third (20%) and fifth (30%) graders.
The greater role of socialization in the early grades can be seen
in the greater reporting of being called on "when we are quiet" by
first graders (40%) decreasing for third (20%) and fifth (10%)
graders. These results were useftil in identifying troublesome
items as well as providing a base of examples of teaching
behaviors that students of the three grade levels think of when
completing the Teacher Treatment Inventory.

Same or Different Treatment. Not all students were able to
respond as to whether the teacher's treatment in the example they
gave was the same or different for high and low achievers. For
those students who were able to respond, a large percentage of. the
responses at each grade level indicated that the treatment of high
and low achievers is the same. First graders reported on the
average 82% of the teaching behaviors to be the same for high and
low achievers; third graders reported on the average 75% and fifth
graders reported on the average 80% of the teaching behaviors to
be the same for high and low achievers.

These results suggest that when students are asked directly
about differential teacher treatment, they .are likely to respond
that the treatment is the same. In contrast, 0:en students are
asked to describe their teacher's treatment of high achievers and
low achievers separately, as on the separate forms of the Teacher
Treatment Inventory or in separate interview questions (Weinstein,
1980), the treatment described for high and low achievers is dif-
ferent. These findings highlight the influence of differences in
methodology on the results.

18
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Study 02: Reliability of Teacher Treatment Inventou

Method

Revision of TTI. The TTI was revised based on (a) the
results of the study of the meaning of the items described above,
and (b) an analysis of the lets collected in the earlier study of
fourth, fifth, and sixth graders (Weinstein et al., 1982). Cri-
teria for retaining items included: (1) differentiation between
high and low achievers, i.e. items describing behaviors for which
students perceived teachers as giving different amounts to high
and low achievers (Weinstein, 1980); (2) teacher differences in
differential treatment, i.e. items for whioh some teachers were
perceived as differentiating in the treatment of highs and lows
but other teachers were not; (3) lack of reversals in differential
teacher treatment, i.e. items which did not favor highs in some
classrooms and lows in others; (4) high item-scale correlation
(Weinstein, 1980); (5) high loading on a discriminant function
scale of differential treatment, (6) low correlation with a social
desirability scale (Brattesani, 1980); and (7) unambiguous and
understandable meaning.

In an effort to derive a shorter inventory which would
discriminate differential teacher treatment, most of the items on
one scale (Supportive Help) which in a previous study did not dif-
ferentiate the treatment of high and low achievers were omitted.
Four items which did differentiate treatment and which had sub-
stantial item-scale correlations with other scales were
transferred to the scales with which they were substantially
correlated. Items (14 in all) which did not meet at least one of
the above criteria were omitted. Items with unclear meaning, but
which would otherwise be retained, were reworded to increase item
clarity. This procedure resulted in three revised 10-item scales:
(1) Negative Feedback and Teacher Direction; (2) Work and Rule
Orientation; (3) High Expectations, Opportunity and Choice. These

scales were previously numbered 2,3, and 4 (in the earlier study).
The revised scales can be seen in Table 1.

Internal consistency coefficients (Cronbach's alpha) were
recalculated for the revised scales, using the data with which the
scales were originally constructed. Little difference was noted
in the alphas between the old and the new versions. Correlations
between the scales of the new and the scales of the old versions
ranged from .94 - .98. Inter-scale correlations were slightly
higher in the new version than the old version. These comparisons
between the three-scale 30-item version of the ft and the origi-
nal four-scale 44-item TTI were sufficiently strong to warrant
proceeding with the reliability study using the shorter version.

Subjects. Three hundred and eighteen students from grades
one (N2:87), three (N-94, and five 01:137) in 26 classrooms served
as subjects for this study. An additional 39 students were
present for only one administration of the TTI. Cue to poor test-
ing conditions in one session where students became distracted and



could not hear well, one third grade class (N=1 3) was dropped from
the analysis.

Procedures. Students who returned their permission slips
were taken out of their classroom as a group" to a separate room
where the TTI was administered. Half of the students in each
class were given the form that described a high achiever named
S. R. and half were given a form that described a low achiever
named S.R. (S.R. was used to eliminate the need to identify the
sex of the target student.) One experimenter read the instructions
and the items to those with the high fora and.,a second experi-
menter read to those with the low form. Administration of the TTI
was repeated after a two-week interval, with each student receiv-
ing the same form on the second administration.

Results

The data from these first, third, and fifth graders were
analyzed for three purposes. First, the internal consistency for
each of the scales was assessed and compared to the internal con-
sistency information obtained from the earlier sample of fourth,
fifth, and sixth graders with the original items. Second, the
test-retest reliability coefficients were calculated in order to
ascertain the stability of students' perceptions over a two -week
period. Third, the means on the high and low forms were calcu-
lated for each scale by grade level and by classroom and tested
for significance in order to determine whether students in these
three grade levels perceived differential teacher treatment using
the revised form.

(a) Internal Consistency. Cronbach's alphas for Scales 1, 2,
and 3 for students in all grades were .70, .63, and .81, respec-
tively. Alphas for both forms combined for all students and by
grade level are presented in Table 2.

(b) Test-retest Reliability (Stability). Pearson's correla-
tion coefficients over both forms (High and Low) and over all
grades were .73, .70, and .80, for the three separate scales.
Correlation coefficients for both forms combined for all students
and by grade level are also presented in Table 2. The lower
correlations at grades one and three may in part be due to the
smaller number of subjects tested in these grades.

(c) Replication of Differential Teacher Treatment. The means
for the high achiever and low achiever forms for each scale (with
classroom as the unit of analysis) are presented for each grade
level in Table 3. T-values indicate significant differences
between the means for the high form and the means for the low form
for each scale for each grade level. These significant differ-
ences indicate that students at first and third grades as well as
at fifth grade perceive differential teacher treatment on each of
the scales. Differences between the scores on the high form and
the scores on the low form were also calculated for each scale for
each classroom. The range of difference scores between classrooms
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suggests that in this sample, as in our earlier sample, teachers
vary in the amount of differential treatment perceived to be given
to high and low achievers. (See Table 11,)

Summary. The results of the reliability study indicate that
the revised version of the ITT is adequately' stable over a two
week period at first, third, and fifth grade levels. The internal
consistency figures are at a satisfactory level as well when com-
pared to other scales for children (e.g. Perceived Competence
Scale for Children, Harter, 1978). Finally, students at first and
third grades as well as at fifth grade were found to perceive dif-
ferential teacher treatment for high and low achievers and the
amount of differential teacher treatment perceived by students
varied in different classrooms. These results replicate, -the find-
ings from our earlier study of fourth, fifth, and sixth grade
classrooms (Weinstein et al., 1982). Interestingly, even in a
sample which was not selected on the basis of any differences in
teaching strategies or classroom types, differences in the amount
of perceived differential teacher treatment were documented.

Study #3: Construct Validity of the Original Teacher Treatment Inventory.

A student mediation model of teacher expectation effects pos-
tulates that differential teacher expectations can be conveyed
indirectly through a sequence of processes Wherein students per-
ceive differential treatment, interpret and internalize these per-
ceptions into self-expectations, and then act on this information
that stems from teacher cues about expected achievement. Our ear-
lier work using the TTI has shown that students perceived differ-
ences in the treatment of high and low achievers and that these
differences varied by classrooms (Weinstein et al., 1982). Evi-
dence of the construct validity of the TTI can be provided by exa-
mining whether classrooms where students perceive much differen-
tial teacher treatment towards high and low achievers (perceived
high differential treatment classrooms) are different from class-
rooms where students perceive little differential treatment (per-
ceived low differential treatment classrooms) in ways that are
consistent with predictions from the theoretical framework.
According to this framework, in classrooms where large differences
in the ways teachers work with high and low achievers are per-
ceived, students should be more likely to obtain information about
their abilities from their teachers' cues. Thus, stronger rela-
tionships among student expectations, teacher expectations, stu-
dent perceptions of teacher behavior toward them, and student
achievement are expected in high than in low differential treat-
ment classrooms.

These propositions were tested in two available and ccmpoti-
ble data sets. (Brattesani et al., 1984).

Method

Subjects. The subjects in the firs of data sets con-
sisted of 101 third, fourth and fifth grader in seven classrooms
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1:1 an urban, ethnically mixed school district (Brattesani, 1979).
Subjects in the second data set were 234 fourth, fifth, and sixth
graders from 16 additional classrooms in the same school district
(Weinstein et al., 1982). The classrooms represented a broad
spectrum of education philosophy, including both open and more
traditional classroom struntures.

Procedures. All students completed the 44 -item Teacher
Treatment Inventory. The first sample of students completed
either a high or low achiever form without reference to sex of the
target student. In the second sample, to maximize the number of
subjects available for within-classroom comparisons, only two of
the four forms were assigned in each classroom, the high and low
achiever forms for the male target or the female target. In both
cases, high and low achiever forms were randomly assigned to stu-
dents within each classroom. The first sample of students also
completed the Teacher Treatment Inventory: Self-rating, in which
each item paralleled the original TTI but was phrased in the first
person. On the TTI: Self-rating, students indicated how often
their teacher worked with them in the ways described.

Additional data collected from all students included (1)
year-end achievement scores (from the previous year and the
current school year), and (2) a self-concept of attainment measure
(Nicholls, 1976). Teachers provided rankings of expected achieve-
ment in reading, mathematics, and schoolwork for each of their
students.

The amount of perceived' differential treatment occurring in
each classroom was determined irkfour ways. For each of the three
TTI scales used (Scales 2,3, and from the unrevised version) 9

the mean response given for the high achieving target was sub-
tracted from the mean response given for the low achieving target,
providing a classroom index of perceived differentiation specific
to each scale. A median split along these difference scores
determined the perceived high and low differential treatment
classrooms. A fourth index, a global index, was created by com-
bining the differentiation criteria from the three individual
scales.

Because the hypotheses referred to within-classroom relation-
ships among the variables', standardized scores within each class-
room were calculated for each variable (incept for the aggregate
perceived differential treatment variables), and these standard-
ized scores were used in the analyses for this report.

Results

Teacher expectations and perceived treatment toward self. In
the first sample, students' aggregate perceptions ofdifferential
teacher treatment were used to corroborate individual students'
reports of teacher treatment toward self. That is, high and low
differential treatment classrooms, as perceived by students, were
compared for the degree to which individual student perceptions of



teacher treatment toward self were related to teacher expectation
level and' student achievement level.

The mean correlations Of TTI: Self-rating Scales 2, 3, and 4
with 'prior reading achievement scores and teacher expectations for
readin4 are alown in Table 5. This table shows that the average
classrdom level correlations, regardless of classroom level of
differential teacher treatment, are below .10 for prior reading
achievement, and between -.20 and +.20 for teacher expectations
for reading achievement.

However, the mean correlations for high differential. treat-
ment classrooms are significantly different from those for low
differential treatment classrooms in three of the six comparisons
(V.05); two additional comparisons reached a probability level of
p=.057. For each of these five cases, the correlations obtained
for high differential treatment classrooms were in the predicted
direction. Students who received high prior reading achievement
scores or high teacher expectations perceived higher expectations,
greater opportunity and choice from their teachers. Students who
received low achievement scores or low teacher expectations tended
to perceive more frequent negative feedback and direction from
teachers; low achievers, but not low expectation students, also
perceived more work and rule oriented treatment.

In low differential treatment classrooms, in contrast, four
of the six correlations ranged from -.10 to +.15. In addition,
students who received low prior reading achievement scores tended
to perceive higher expectations, opportunity and choice, and stu-
dents who received Ash teacher expectations for reading tended to
perceive more work and rule orientation from the teacher.

These data provide evidence that students perceive teacher
treatment toward themselves that is congruent with their achieve-
ment or expectation levels only in classrooms where students
reported a large amount of differential teacher treatment toward
hypothetical high and low achieving students. That is, aggregate
classroom perceptions of the level of differential teacher treat-
ment corroborated student reports of teacher treatment toward
themselves.

Relationship of teacher expectations to student achievement.
Hierarchical regression analyses were performed on the second data
set to test whether teacher expectations predict outcomes beyond
what is predicted by prior achievement. Three pairs of regression
analyses were calculated, one for each of the three dependent
variables: student expectations for reading, student expectations
for schoolwork, and year-end reading achievement. In each pair of
analyses, prior ,achievement was entered into the regression
analysis as the first predictor and teacher expectations for read-
ing was entered as the second predictor in the first analysis.
Teacher expectations for schoolwork were entered as the second
predictor in the second analysis.

- 15 -



Table 6 shows the percent of variance (R2) in each dependent
variable that was accounted for by prior achievement, and the per-
cent of variance that was accounted for by teacher expectations
for reading in the first equation and by teacher expectations for
schoolwork in the second equation. Although prior achievement
accounted for 10 to 63% of the variance in the dependant measures,
teacher expectations explained an additional 2 to 7% of the vari-
ance, suggesting that teacher expectations contribute uniquely to
student expectations and achievement.

To compare the predictive power of teacher expectations in
perceived high and low differential treatment classrooms, similar
sets of regression analyses were calculated separately for these
two groups. Then, F statistics were calculated to compare the
mean square residuals of the whole group analyses with the mean
square residuals of the separate group analyses to deterrsint if
the prediction equations for each dependent variable were
ferent for the classrooms with perceived high compared to iuw dif-
ferential treatment.

Table 7 shows the percent of variance in each dependent vari-
able accounted for by each independent variable for\ the high and
the low differential treatment classrooms. Also in Table 7 are
the F statistics calculated to compare the separate ref& ssion
equations for high and low differential treatment classro s. The
significant F(Read) for Year End Reading on the Global Did , for
exaiple, means that when classrooms were divided by the overall
amount of differentiation across all the TTI scales, and separate
regression equations were calculated for each group of classrooms,
the independent variables combined in significantly different ways
for each group of classrooms to predict year end reading achieve-
ment.

In each of :hese cases, prior achievement and teacher expec-
tations did not simply allow greater overall predictive power in
high than in low differential. treatment classrooms. Each separate
regression equation predicted similar percentages of total vari-
ance in the dependent variables. Instead, the patterns of R2

values in Table 7 indicated that prior achievement tended to be a
better predictor in low than in high differential treatment class-
rooms, and teacher expectations tended to be more powerful predic-
tors in high than in low differential treatment classrooms.

Thus, in classrooms with perceived low differential treat-
ment, where we hypothesized that little information about dif-
ferential student ability is communicated by the teacher, student
achievement was best predicted by a previous measure of achieve-
ment, accounting for 614 to 77% of the variance 'in the dependent
measure. In other words, students continued to perform at about
the same levels, relative to their classmates, as they had per-
formed before. In contrast, in classrooms with perceived high
differential treatment; where we hypothesized that teachers give
more differential information about students' abilities, student
achievement was less effectively predicted by prior achievement,
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accounting for 47 to 62% of the variance in the dependent measure.
In these high differential treatment classrooms, teachers' expec-
tations explained an additional 9 to 18% of the variance in stu-
dent achievement, whereas teacher expectations explained only an
additional 1 to 4% of achievement variance in low differential
treatment classrooms. Similar patterns of results occurred for
predictions of student expectations for their owl performance.

Thus, our findings are consistent with the hypotheses that
teachers behave in ways that communicate their achievement expec-
tations to their students-- expectations that may deviate from a
student's prior achievement- -and that students perceive these
expectations from their teachers' behavior, that these expecta-
tions influence students' own expectations, and that students
achieve at the expected levels. The different predictive patterns
in high and low differential treatment classrooms show that stu-
dent perceptions of differential teacher behavior toward high and
low achievers as measured by the TTI influence the relationships

between the independent variables measured and the achievement
outcomes predicted.

Summary

As evidence of the construct validity of the TTI, these ana-
lyses have shown that classrooms divided according to the amount
of perceived differential teacher treatment as measured by the ITT
differ in the predicted manner. Students in classrooms where
there is high perceived differential teacher treatment have expec-
tations for themselves that are more strongly related to their
teachers' expectations than students in low differential treatment
classrooms, As well, student achievement in high differential
treatment classrooms is more strongly related to teacher expecta-
tions and less strongly related to prior achievement than in low
differentiating classrooms. Furthermore, high and low achievers
perceive teacher behaviors toward themselves that are congruent
with students' perceptions of teacher behavior toward high and low
achieving target students, particularly in classrooms with high
perceived differentiation. The findings for treatment towards
self demonstrate that students have access to information about
their own abilities that is communicated to them by their teach-
ers. These findings also provide one source of validation for the
differential teacher treatment perceived by students.



III. ECOLOGY OF ACHIEVEMENT EXPECTATIONS STUDY

Method

Design of the Study

As displayed in Table 8, we collected data from tenners,
students, and parents in 30 classrooms at three grade levels.
Entering achievement scores and teacher and student expectation
data were obtained in the fall. A subset of four classrooms from
each grade level, selected on the basis of the fall student per-
ception data to represent the extremes of perceived differential
teacher treatment, was observed in the winter. In the spring,
year-end achievement scores were recorded from student records and
parent questionnaires were collected. Capitalizing on the oppor-
tunity to intensively study students from these specially selected
classrooms over time, we collected additional data beyond that
originally proposed.

Whereas the funded study focuses on an analysis of student
and teacher perceptions obtained in the fall (one period in time)
and uses observational and interview data collected in winter to
highlight the important processes in high and low differential
treatment classrooms, we decided as well to address changes in
these perceptions over time and to make direct comparison of stu-
dent and teacher perception data with observ.er data all obtained
in the winter. Thus, we have an additional strong study-within-
a-study, with two between classroom factors of comparison (grade
level and classroom type based on degree of differential teacher
treatment as perceived by students) and one within classroom fac-
tor (time of year). Further, within the winter testing period, we
now have available comparable data from teacher, student and
observer (and almost comparable data from mothers) which can be
contrasted and integrated. Table 9 depicts the design of the sub-
sample study, and a comparison of the the tables highlights their
relation ship.

While all measures and procedures utilized in generating this
data base are described here, only results from the initially pro-
posed study (Table 8) are presented in this report. As well,
given the scope of the questions that can be addressed in this
data set, the results described are still preliminary pending
confirmation from other analyses at the same time period as well
as between time periods.

Sample

Teachers. Thirty teachers, 10 each at grades one, three and
five, in twelve urban ethnically mixed schools in two school dis-
tricts were recruited on a voluntary basis, as subjects for the
large sample study. From this sample, twelve teachers, (four each
at grades one, three and five) in nine schools, in these two
school districts were selected for further observational study.
Only self-contained, single grade classrooms were used. These
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classrooms were selected on the basis of data collected in the
fall of the school year from the larger sample of 30 classrooms as
representing the extremes of high and low differential teacher
treatment as perceived by students. The classrooms were selected
according to the following criteria. In each classroom, for each
of the three scales of the Teacher Treatment Inventory, a differ-
ence score was obtained between mean student responses on high and
low achiever long forms-(combined across male and female ver-
sionsl. The values of the three scale difference scores were
added together (irrespective of sign)\ to yield a classroom level
perceived differential teacher treatment score. Classrooms were
then ranked within grade level on the amount of perceived dif-
ferential teacher treatment and two each of the (two or three)
highest and lowest scoring classrooms within each grade were
chosen for ob137vation. Of the eleven female and .one male teach-
ers, three were Black, three were Asian, and six were Caucasian.
Four classrooms were in one district and six--including all four
fifth grades--were in the other.

Students. Of the 870 students enrolled in these classrooms
in October, 579 boys and girls who returned parental permission
slips (67%) served as 3ubjects. An average of 19 students in each
classroom returned permission slips, with a range of 8 to 24. For
the subsample study, 144 high and low achieving boys and girls, 12
from each targeted high and low differential treatment classroom,
were chosen on the basis of prior year-end reading achievement
scores (N = 3 from each group per classroom, N = 48 from each
grade level).

Parents. Of the 501 mothers of the students in the 30 class-
rooms who indicated on the permission slips that they were willing
to participate in the study as well, 243 mothers (49%) completed
questionnaires. Mothers were asked to complete the questionnaires
where possible, since the views of mothers and fathers are often
different, and because in the many single parent families in our
study, children more often lived with their mothers. Of the 144
student subsample subjects, 68 of their mothers completed the
parent questionnaire, 38 from high differential treatment classes
and 30 from low differential treatment classes.

Student Measures

Students' erce tions of teacher treatment. The Teacher
Treatment Inventory ( TI) was used to measure students' percep-
tions of the frequency of 30 teacher behaviors towards a hypothet-
ical male or female high or low achieving student. Items on this
instrument were derived from reviews of the literatUre on the
relationships between teaching behaviors and student achievement,
on the expression of teacher expectations in behavior, and student
perceptions of classroom environments as well as from pilot inter-
views with students (Weinstein & Middlestadt, 1979). The instru-
ment was further refined based on an assessment of the meaning and
reliability of the items and reliability, stability, and validity
of the scales detailed earlier. instrument refinement resulted in
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a reduction of the original four scales to three 10-item scales:
(1) Negative Feedback and Teacher Direction; (2) Work and Rule
Orientation; and (3) High Expectations, OpportUnity and Choice,
suitable for administration to first through fifth graders. (See
Append ix .)

Internal consistency coefficients (Cronbaeh's alphas) for the
three scales over both forms for students in grades one, three,
and five were .70, .63, and .81, respectively. 114o-week test-
retest reliability coefficients, as indicated by Pearson's corre-
lation coefficients, over both high and low forms and over all
three grades were .73, .70, and .80 for the three separate scales.

In addition to the 30-item (long) form, a shortened form of
the TTI was constructed consisting of eight items, four positive
treatment items and four negative and structuring items. Items
which significantly differentiated the treatment of high and low
achievers at an item level in earlier studies were selected for
this form. A version of this short form was written to describe
teacher behaviors towards the student himself or herself (own
treatment) as wail as towards a high and low achieving male and
female. (See Appendix.)

The items on all forms of the 1TI were administered according
to whether the hypothetical student described was male or female
and a high or low achiever or whether the items referred to the
student himself or herself. The descriptions of the targeted stu-
dents follow:

Hist achiever form. This boy/girl is someone who does really
well in school. In fact, he/she always gets the best grades
in the class. Everyone thinks he/she is very smart.

Low achiever form. This boy/girl is someone who does not do
very well in school. In fact, he/she always gets the lowest
grades in the class. Everyone thinks he/she is not very
smart.

Own Treatment Think about the things you do in school and the
way your teacher works with you.

For the high and low achiever forms, students were asked to
pretend that this was a student in their ow class. For all
forms, students were asked to rate how frequently their oval
teacher would work with him/her in the ways described. Students
responded to each item by marking one of four different circles of
decreasing size, labeled "Always," "Often," "Sometimes," and
"Never." A sample item and practice trial were also provided.

Academic self-expectations. The Self-Concept of Attainment
scale developed by Nicholls (1976) was modified to assess stu-
dents' expectations of how well they expect to do in school rela-
tive to their classmates. Thirty 0's are printed on a page in a
line running from top to bottom with "Top of the Class" written
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above the top circles and "Bottom of the Class" written below the
bottom circle. The students were instructed to pretend that the
circles represented all the students in their class with the ones
who 411 get the highest marks at the top and the ones who will
get the lowest marks at the bottom. Students were asked, "How
well do you expect to do in your schoolwork? Put a X in one obi-
cle to show how well you will do." Responses were scored from 1
(top of the class) to 30 (bottom of the class). This measure was
repeated for a separate assessment of expectations for reading and
for math, in addition to school work. Students were also asked to
repeat the procedure with similar oc:olunns of circles to indicate
how well they thought their teacher and their parents expected

.

them to do in schoolwork.

Nicholls (1976) found test-retest reliability to be .83 after
a 14-day interval. Test-retest reliabilities over a two-week
interval in our earlier study were .70, .68, and .76 for school-
work, reading, and math, respectively.

Self -Conte t. tio seven-item subscales from the Perceived
Competence Scale for Students (PCSC) (Harter, 1982) were used to
assess self-concept: the cognitive competence subscale and the
general competence subsoale. Internal consistencies reported for
these scales were .76 and .73, employing coefficient alpha, for
students in grades three through six. Three-month test-retest
reliability coefficients, corrected for attenuation, were reported
as .78 and .70'.

This scale uses a "structured alternative format" to ask stu-
dents to decide whether they are more like one of two types of
kids described for each item Students are further asked to indi-
cate whether the descripti of the kid selected is "really true"
or "sort of true" for the . A slight modification was made in the
format of the form for ur study for ease of understanding. The
equal-size squares o Harter's form were replaced with small and
large circles to correspond to the meaning of "a lot" and "a lit-
tle" rather than the original phrasing of "really true" and "sort
of true". 'No additional modifications were made to simplify the
task for students in grade one. A red mark was placed on one side
of the top of the page and a blue mark on the other side. First
graders were then asked whether they were more like the kid on the
red side of the page or the kid on the blue side of the page.
First graders were also asked to mark only the large circles,
rather than to make the second decision about how true the
description was of them. The scale for first graders is thus a
2-point rather than a 4-point scale.

Achievement motivation. Five of the seven achievement

motivation items from the Uguroglu & Schiller Multi- dimensional
Motivation In strument ( 1 979 ) were used to assess students'

achievement motivation. The items reflected persistence in gen-
eral, persistence in the face of difficulty, willingness to try,
enjoyment of the new and enjoyment of the difficult. The items
and instructions were given in the same manner as the modified
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format and instruc ons of the Perceived Competence Scale for
Children. /a,

Achievement, measures. Grade placement scores on the
Comprehensive Test of Basic Skills (CTBS) Reading and Math
Achievement Teits rare ocalected from the prior year-end and
current year end district-wide testing.

Notio s of ability. A measure was designed to explore the
develop! t of students' ideas about the nature of intelligence.
Two pairs of contrasting conceptualizations were included on this
measur . One contrasting, view of intelligence compares an "entity
theor ' of intelligence with an "instrumental-incremental" theory
of i.telligence (Dweok & !Elliot, 1 1). Entity theory conceives
of ntelligence as a stable (static and global trait. Normative
c

1
parisons are used to idoeunent in ividual ocapetence. In con-

ast, instrumental - incremental theory depicts intelligence as a i

repertory !of specific skills which can be modified over time based'
on one's owl efforts. the second contrasting pair of conceptuali-
zations of intelligence opposes unidimensional and multidimen-

/
sional views of ability (Cohen, 1974; Rosenholtz, 1979; Simpson,

; 1'977). According to the unidimensional view, intelligence is seen
/ as a single underlying ability which is responsible for success or

failure in various academic activities. Similar to the entity
theory, individuals are compared along this single dimension. On

,

/ the other hand, a multidimensional or multi-abilities view of
intelligence emphasized the variety of abilities and skills that
comprise intelligence.

After pilot testing and revision, five bipolar forced-choice
items were used which focus on (a) whether intelligence can be
increased by one's own actions, (b) whether intelligence is a sin-
gle or multiple ability and (c) the importance of normative com-
parisons. Three items reflecting the entity vs. instrixnental-
incremental contrast were adapted from M. Bandura's dissertation
and M. Bandura and tweak (1981). The remaining two items were
constructed to investigate the multiple vs. single ability com-
parison.

Student interview questions. Derived in part from our ear-
lier interviewstudents (Weinstein, 1980), a semi-
structured, nine-question Home and School Interview schedule was
developed to exanine (a) students' perceptions of the importance
of success in school to their mother, (b) students' perceptions of
their mother's views as well, as their OM of how well they are
doing in school, (c) students' perceptions of their mother's reac-
tions to good and poor work, (d) students' perceptions of their
teacher's views of how they are doing in school, (e) students'
perceptions of their teacher's reactions to good and poor work,
and (f) students' own reactions to their teacher's responses to
good and poor schoolwork.

30
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Teacher Measures

Ways teachers think about students. Teachers were presented
with a deck of small index cards on which their students' names
were typed and were asked about how they viewed their students and
what they might expect of them. They were requested to describe
or group them using whatever criteria they wished. Spontaneous
comments were recorded. If they grouped the cards, they were
asked to label the piles.

Teacher expectations for students. Teachers were presented
with an additional three decks of student name cards, one at a
time, and asked to rank them in order of expected year-end perfor-
mance in reading, in math and in overall schoolwork.

Teaching strategies. The Teaching Strategies Questionnaire
was devised to ascertain variations in classroom organization and
structure (Marshall, 1981). Teachers were asked to rate from a
set of alternatives how frequently they used different types of
instructional grouping as well as how often they used certain
types of reading materials, methods of evaluation, and .types of
student choice. Items on evaluation and choice were adopted from
a questionnaire by Cohen used in a study by Rosenholtz and Wilson,
(1980 ) .

Teacher Interview. An interview schedule consisting of both
structured and open-ended questions was created to clarify the
classroom observations. Interview questions focused on (a) group-
ing practices, (b) uniformity of curriculum sequence, (c) evalua-
tion practices, (d) locus of responsibility (student or teacher),
(e) conceptualization of students' abilities, and (ft) effective
teaching strategies for high and low achievers.

Classroom Observation Methods

A two-part system for observing in classrooms, the Classroom
Dimensions Observation System, was developed and refined based on
previous work. This observation system includes both qualitative
field notes and a quantitative observation scale. This system
centers on aspects of the classroom which are believed to have
implications for the communication of achievement expectations:
(a) Structure of the tasks, subject matter and materials, (b)
Grouping practices, (c) Locus of responsibility in learning, (d)
Feedback and evaluation, (e) Motivation, structure and procedures,
(f) Quality of teacher-student relationships and (g) Statements of
expectations (Marshall & Weinstein, in press). See Table 10.

Focused field notes. In using the Classroom Dimensions

Observation System, the classroom observer first keeps a running
account of events in the classroom, focusing on those aspects of
the classroom structure and teacher-student interactions outlined
above. Teacher statements other than subject matter content are
recorded as closely to verbatim as possible. Individual students
with whom interaction occurs are identified. Also recorded is
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whether the interaction occurs with the class as a whole, with a
group or group with others around, with an individual alone, an
individual within group (group setting), or an individual with
others around. The observer also makes separate notes of impres-
sions and interpretations of events. Field notes are typed
immediately according to a format for ease of retrieval of teacher
statements.

Observational scale. At the beginning of the observation
period, the observerss the Classroom Dimensions Scale (CDScale)
to code an overview of the general structure of the learning
environment. Following the observation period, the observer
records the exact number of instances certain teacher behaviors
were observed and rates aspects of the climate on the CDScale
based on the field notes. The CI:Scale is c low inference observa-
tional scale designed to provide both quantitative and qualitative
information concerning the cognitive, affective, interpersonal,
and structural aspects of the classroom. This scale is derived
from the Dimensional Occurrence Scale (Marshall, 1976).

The scale is divided into three parts. Part I yields an
overview of the general structure of the tasks, grouping, and
evaluation which create the context for learning during the obser-
vation period. This section provides a general picture of (a)
whether the students are working individually, in groups, or
together as a class; (b) where the teacher is working; (c) the
subject matter content and types of tasks; (d) the amount of
choice that the students have; and (e) the predominant type of
teacher evaluation.

Part II focuses more specifically on the nature of the
teacher's interactions with the students or with groups of stu-
dents. Items in this section provide additional information about
(a) the type of task, (b) motivation, (c) responsibilities, (d)
evaluation and feedback and (e) the quality of relationships. The
items in Part II represent countable instances of behavior and are
coded for the exact number of times that the behavior occurs.
This part also allows for the coding of whether the teacher's
interaction is with individuals, groups of students, or the class
as a whole.

In Part III, the frequency and intensity of the warmth and
irritation conveyed to the class, groups or individuals are rated.

Observers undertook extensive training over a period of
eleven weeks, including more than 30 2-how training sessions,
beginning with videotapes and moving into actual classrooms. As a
check on inter-observer agreement, the transcripts of the field
notes were inspected for correspondence of events between
observers. Inter-observer agreement for the CDScale for eanh of
the three observers with the trainer (who served as the fourth
observer) was calculated using the percent exact agreement aver-
aged over six observation periods, three observation periods for
two teachers. Percent agreement ranged from .94 to .97 for the
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items on Part I, from .94 to .96 for the items on Part II, and
from .88 to .92 for the overall level of variables on Part III.
Calculation of agreement for the items on Part II is based on the
exact number of times that the behaviors were observed to occur as
well as the observation that the behaviors did not occur. Because
many of these behaviors are infrequently occurring events and did
not occur during the observation periods when, the observers
observed the same events, agreement concerning the actual
occurrence of some of these infrequent behaviors could not be
directly ascertained. To ensure agreement on these behaviors when
they were encountered during the data collection, weekly meetings
were held to discuss all occurrences of infrequent behaviors and
to resolve other coding problems. In addition, the trainer read
all transcripts and re-checked the coding of infrequent events for
consistency within and across observers.

Observers' metals= of teacher treatment. After observing
in a classroom, the observers completed four short forms of the
TTI for male and female high and low achievers in each classroom.

Parent Measures (Administered to Mothers)

Parent influence and reactions to schoolwork. A question-
naire was developed which includes questions about (a) family size
and birth order, (b) mothers' views of their child, their child's
school experience, and their child's success in school, (c) their
perceived influence on school success, (d) their responses to
their child when satisfied or dissatisfied with his/her school-
work, and (e) their aspirations for their child.

Parent expectations. The questionnaire also' includes the
same modification of the Self-Concept of Attainment scale used for
the students. Mothers were asked to indicate how well they
thought their child will do this year in his/her schoolwork rela-
tive to other children in the class.

Fall Data Collection Procedures

Teacher interview session. In the early fall, individual
sessions were held with teachers to assess their ways of thinking
about their students and their expectations for their students.
They were presented first with a deck of student name cards and
asked to describe how they thought about students and what they
expected from them in an open-ended manner. They were then
presented with three additional decks of cards, one at a time and
asked to rank their students from one to 30 on year-end expected
achievement. The teachers then completed the Teaching Strategies
Questionnaire.

Student data collection. Data from students were collected
following collection of the teacher data. Based on prior year-end
reading achievement scores, a randomized blocking procedure was
used to assign forms to participating students within sex within
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each classroom. Students for whom achievement data were missing
were blocked together and similarly assigned forms. Each student
was assigned to a TTI long form of either a male of female high or
low achiever version and to a TTI short form of the same sex but
the opposite level achievement.

Due to the amount of time required to administer all the
instruments, two group testing sessions were held for each stu-
dent. During the first session, measures were administered in
small groups of students receiving the same TTI form. Trained
testers administered a long form of the TTI (male or female, high
or low achiever), followed by a non-related filler task and then
an opposite achievement level same sex short form of the TTI.

tiso weeks after the first session, a second session was held
to administer the instruments which focused on the self: the meas-
ure of self-expectations for schoolwork, reading, and math, stu-
dent perceptions of teacher expectations and parent expectations
for schoolwork, followed by the self form of the TTI, the cogni-
tive and general competence subscales of the PCSC, and the
achievement. motivation measure.

In each session, all instructions and items were read aloud
to the students to avoid problems of varying reading levels.

Winter Data Collection Procedures

Classroom observations. Observers were assigned randomly to
classrooms with the following restrictions: (a) Each observer was
assigned one classroom at each of the three grade levels. (b) No
more than two of the three classrooms assigned to an observer had
the same level of perceived differential treatment (high or low).
All observers were blind to the actual amount of differential
teacher treatment perceived by students in all of the classrooms.

The order in which classes at the three grade levels were
observed was varied across observers.

Each observer observed in one classroom at a time for a

period of two to four weeks. Preliminary observations were made
to acclimate the observer to the classroom and the students to the
observer as well as to learn the students' names. After these
initial c )servations, an additional 12 hours of observations per
classroom or more were made in an attempt to observe three periods
during which high and low reading groups received instruction,
three math lessons, and some group discussion or organizational
time. The context of the observations during the remainder of the
time varied according to the type of activity common to the par-
ticular classroom.

Observers used the Classroom Dimension Observation System to
make running notes of the teacher's interactions with individuals
and groups of students as well as the class as a whole, and
recorded teacher comments in the area lypothesized to be
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important to the development of achievement expectations. Obser-
vations were immediately coded on the CDScale.

Observers' impressions of differential teacher treatment.
After observing in a classroom, the observer completed four short
forms of the TTI for a high and low achieving male and female for
that classroom. Observers also wrote a sixnmary of their impres-
sions and made an estimate as to whether the classroom was a high
or low differential treatment classroom.

Teacher interviews. After the observations in each class-
room, the observer interviewed the teacher. Teachers were asked
to rank their students again on expected year-end achievement in
reading and math and were then asked the questions on the inter-
view schedule. Interviews were audiotaped and observers recorded
the responses to the forced choice questions.

Student interviews. After the observations were completed,
twelve students in each classroom were individually interviewed by
trained interviewers. The interview sessions lasted about one-
half hour. Students were first given a series of measures as fol-
lows: (a) self-expectations for schoolwork, reading, and math, (b)
TTI Short form for the same sex and achievement level as the long
form in the first Fall testing session, (c) Self-form of the TTI,
(d) Achievement motivation measure, (e) Notions of smartness, and
(f) TTI Short form for the same sex and opposite achievement
level. The Nome and School Interview questions were then given.
Questions and students' responses were audiotaped and then tran-
scribed.

Spring Data Collection Procedures

Parent Pleasures. Questionnaires were mailed to all of the
parents who indicated their willingness to participate in the
study. Follow-up telephone calls were made to increase the return
rate.

Student achievement scores. At the end of the school year,
reading and math achievement test scores were collected from
school records. .

Results

This report addresses four areas of findings obtained thus
far. We first explore aspects of what students perceive in the
fall of the school year about teacher treatment toward high and
low achievers in their classrooms and about their own treatment by
the teacher. Second, we examine differences between classrooms
identified by students in the fall as high and low differential
treatment classrooms. Here, we look at differences in the types
of expectations held by teachers and students, and differences in
observer perceptions of teacher treatment as well as observed
(that is, recorded) structure and interactional processes within
classrooms obtained in the winter of the school year. 'Third, we
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report on whether fall identified high and low differential treat-
ment classrooms are associated with different patterns of student
achievement in the spring. Finally, we examine how these class-
room differences identified in the fall predict mothers' views of
their children in the spring. In considering each of these ques-
tions, we explore how the documented findings may vary as a func-
tion of the grade level of the student, the teacher expectancy
level of the student and the self-concept of the student.

Student Perceptions of Treatment

Perceptions of Differential Treatment Toward Others

To test whether students perceive differences in the teacher
treatment of four types of hypothetical students (defined by
gender and achievement level) g a series of three-factor randomized
block analyses of variance' were conducted with one between-block
factor of grade and two within-block factors ,of target achievement
level and target sex characteristics of the hypothetical student
described on the Teac er Treatment Inventory). The three scale
scores of the TTI (lo g form) served as the dependent measures,
and a classroom mean s the unit of analysis.

This type of analysis is analogous to those previously
reported (Weinstein et al, 1982) except in two critical ways: (a)
for the first time, we are examining grade level or developmental
differences in students' perceptions of treatment and (b) we can
also test perceptions of differential treatment across gender as
well as achievement level, both assessed within classrooms for the
first time.

The results of these analyses were as follows. Significant
main effects were found for Target Achievement on all three
scales: Scale 1, F(1,27) --: 37.65, p < .001; Scale 2, F(1,27) r:

52.95; p < .001; Sc'ale 3, F (1,27) .2 60.16, p < .001. that is,
students described high achievers as receiving less negative feed-
back and teacher direction, less work and rule orientation and
more high expectations, opportunity and choice than did low achi-
evers. The means and standard deviations can be found in Table
11.

A significant main effect for Grade was also documented on
all three scales: Scale 1, F (2,27) 2. 4.96, p < .05; Scale 2, F
(2,27) 2 6.08, p < .01; Scale 3, F (2,27) = 9.15, p < .01, sug-
gesting grade level differences in the sheer frequency of teacher
treatment behaviors reported. Post hoe analyses revealed a signi-
ficant linear trend on two of the three scales. Younger children
reported both more frequent negative feedback and more frequent
high expectations in the teacher treatment of others than did
older children: Scale 1, F(1,27) p < .05; Scale 3, F 1,27)

6.56. p < .05. With regard to perceived frequency differences
in work and rule oriented teacher behaviors, post hoc comparisons
demonstrated significant differences between first and third grade
students only, F(1,27) :: 5.149, p < .05), with first graders
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reporting less frequent work and rule oriented behaviors in gen-
eral. Whether these differences in sheer frequency of teacher
behaviors reported reflect developmental differences in perception
or actual classroom grade level patterns cannot be ascertained
here without comparable observational data.

However, despite these grade level differences in the per-
ceived frequency of teacher behaviors in general, no significant
Grade x Target Achievement interactions were documented. Thus,
children at all the three grade levels studied perceived differ-
ences in teacher treatment toward high and low achievers.

Student perceived differences in the teacher treatment of
boys and girls were found to be far less striking. Cn only one of
the three TTI scales, did the main effect for Sex approach signi-
ficance: Scale 2, F(1,.)7) 4.05, p<.10. In this case, there was
a tendency for students to perceive girls as receiving more work
and rule orientation from the teacher than did boys. However,
this trend was qualified by a significant Sex x Grade interaction,
F(2,27) = 7.96, p < .01. An examination of the means suggests
that this effect holds at first and third grades but was reversed
at fifth grade where boys are perceived as receiving more work and
rule oriented treatment than girls. Finally, a significant three
way interaction was documented on Scale 3, F(2,27) = 3.45, p <
.05. An exanination of the means suggests that/in all cases, stu-
dents perceived high achievers as receiving higher expectations,
opportunity and choice than low achievers. However, low achieving
females were perceived as more favored than low achieving males at
first grade, with no difference perceived between high achieving
males and females; whereas at fifth grade, the female advantage
over males was for high achievers not low achievers. There were
no gender differences in the perceived frequency of treatment on
this variable among the high or low achievers in the third grade
sample.

In sum, these results replicate for first, third, and fifth
graders our earlier findings (Weinstein et al, 1982) that students
perceive differential treatment by the teacher of high and low
achievers. The only documented effect of grade level is on the
frequency of teacher behaviors reported, not on the report of dif-
ferential treatment itself. Finally, in a more precise test of
student perceptions of gender differences in teacher treatment
(where gender and achievement level of the target student are
assessed in a blocked design within classrooms, that is, all four
forms of the TTI are distributed within each classroom), evidence
for gender-related differential treatment on these particular
teacher behaviors is less clear. On two of the three scales,
gender related differential treatment is perceived but patterns
differ according to grade level in one case, and grade and
achievement level in another. However, with regard to our
interest, however, in differential treatment toward high and low
achievers, the gender of the student does not appear to be an
important factor. Perceived differences in the treatment of high
and low achievers appear for both boys and girls.
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Identifying high and low differential treatment classrooms.
In our previous work, and again in this study, the identification
of high and low differential treatment classrooms was made on the
basis of classroom level means scores. That is, the criterion of
differentiation was based on the absolute sum (irrespective of
sign) of the difference score between the class means for the high
and low achiever forms for each of the three TTI scales. These
summed differences scores were then ranked within grade and split
along the median to create high and low differential treatment
classrooms within each grade group. It should.be noted that
despite the fact that this criterion reflects the amount of dif-
ferentiation present regardless of direction, (that is, favoring
highs or lows), the data overwhelmingly denonstrate that when dif-
ferentiation occurred, it favored highs with positive treatment
and less negative treatment than lows. Using a criterion of a .10
difference in mean difference score in favor of lows to constitute
a reversal of. differentiation, only 4 instances occurred in 30
claslrooms over the three scales, that is, in 90 opportunities,
yielding a reversal rate of 4%. These instances occurred in three
first grade classrooms and in one third grade classroom, (the
difference occurring on only one scale within a classroom), with
all scales represented. Thus, in 96% of the cases, students' per-
ceptions of differential treatment (at a classroom level) favored
highs with more positive treatment.

Individual students' perceptions of differential,. treatment.
In previous analyses, classroom level means of the perceptions of
independent groups of students within classrooms were used to
determine the existence as well as levels of differential treat-
ment. In this study, in addition to completing the long form of
the TTI for a particular target student, students were also asked
to fill out the shortened TTI form for a student of the opposite
achievement level. Thus, as a form of validation, we could ask
whether individual students also perceived more differential
teacher treatment in these "classroom level determined" high dif-
ferential treatnient classrooms than in those classrooms identified,
as low on that criterion. Individual student perceptions of dif-
ferential treatment were obtained by subtracting a students' score
on the short form of the TTI (High or Low Achiever) from his/her
score on the same eight items of the long TTI form (Low or High
Achiever) .

A randanized block ANOVA was conducted with the difference
score as the dependent measure, and two between classroom factors
(Type of Classroom and Grade) and one within classroom factor
(Target Sex). Significant main effects were found for Type of
Classroom, (F (1.24) r. 26.07, p < .001, al(' for Grade, F(2,24) =
11.24, p <.001, but not for Target Sex. Further, no significant
interactions between factors were documented. These results sug-
gest that children regardless of grade level perceive more dif-
ferential teacher treatment in "class identified" high differen-
tial treatment classrooms than in low differential treatment
classrooms. In general, younger children reported less differen-
tial treatment than did older children, with significant
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differences occurring in perceptions between first and third -

graders (F (1,24) = 19.61, p < .01) but not between third and
fifth graders. The sex of the target student rated did not affect
the amount of differential treatment perceived by students. That
is, differential treatment toward _high and low achievers was not
perceived by students to be greater among boys than among girls,
thus enabling us to combine differential treatment scores across
the sex of the target in subsequent analyses (See Table 12).

In sum, individual students' perceptions of differential
teacher treatment. concurred with classroom level derived percep-
tions. Further, correlational analyses between classroom derived
measures of differential treatment and individual student derived
measures demonstrated the extent of this relationship (r = .75
overall; grade 1, r = .76; grade 3, r = .70; grade 5, r = .88).
Hence, these two indices of perceived differential treatment are
highly related but dearly not identical.

Teacher expectations, student self concept, and individual
perceptions of differential treatment. A second randomized block
ANOVA was conducted with the individual student perceptions of
differential treatment .as the ti:!pendent measure (aggregated to a
classroom level mean), this time introducing two within classroom
factors of Teacher Expectancy Level and Academic Self-concept, and
again including the two between classroom factors (Grade, Type of
Classroom). In this analysi:, the main effect of Teacher Expec-
tancy Level approached significance F(1,24) = 3.87, p< .10, indi-
cating that high teacher expectancy students tended to report more
differential treatment than low teacher expectancy students. How-
ever, this result was qualified by an also near significant

interaction between teacher expectancy level and type of class-
_room, F(1,24) = 3.85, p < .10, which demonstrated that high
teacher expectancy and low teacher expectancy students did not
differ in these reports of the extent of differential teacher
treatment in low differential treatment classes, but they did
differ in high differential treatment classrooms. High and low
academic self-concept students did not differ in their reporting
of the extent of differential treatment perceived.

Perceptions of Own Treatment

To determine whether high and low teacher-expectancy students
perceived differences in their owl treatment from the teacher and
whether these differences were affected by grade level or the type
of classroom students were in, a randanized block ANOVA was con-
ducted with two between block factors (Grade and Type of Class-
room) and one within block factor of Teacher-Expectancy Level
(high or low based on a median split of teacher expectancy ratings
within classrooms) . A total score on the own-treatment inventory,
reflecting the frequency of positive teacher treatment, served as
the dependent measure. Significant main effects were found for
Grade, F(2,24) = 17.70, p < .001, for Type of Classroom, F(1,24) =
5.88, p < .05, and for Teacher Expectancy Level, F(1,24) = 28.10,
p < .001. The only significant interaction documented was a Grade
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x Teacher Expectancy Level tnteraction, F(2,24) = 5.45, p <
(See Table 13.)

These results suggest that in general, students perceived
more positive teacher treatment in high differential treatment
classrooms than in low differential treatment classrooms. Stu-
dents for whom teachers held high expectations report more posi-
tive treatment from the teacher than did those stud en s for whom
teachers held low expectations. However, during thii 'point of
testing, the fall of the school year, these differences in per-
ceived treatment between, high and low expectancy students were not
any greater in high differential treatment claisei' than in low
differential treatment classes. However, when the "own" treatment
items were run separately instead of as a total ore, there was
some support for a differential effect in these two types of
classrooms on 3 of the 8 items.

05.

Older students reported significantly leis positive teacher
treatment`than did younger students with a significant difference
appearing between third and fifth graders'.yiiews, F(1,24) L. 15.12,
p < .01, but not first and third graders. /An inspection of the
means suggests that/at all grade levels, nigh teacher-expectancy
students perceived more positive treatment than.,low expectancy
students. However, these between-group differences in the posi-
tivity of teacher treatment were Significantly greater at fifth
grade compared, to third grade, F1'(1,24) a 19.55, p < .001, with no
differences in relative effects 6etweeti first and third grade. At
fifth grade, low teacher expec
less positive treatment than
students (F(1,24) = 27.68,

aria), students report significantly
o third grade low teacher expectancy

< .001). This grade level difference
does not hold for high- expectancy students.

A second analysis waA run introducing a second within-
classroom factor of student Academic Self-Concept. In this
analysis a significant main effect for Self-Concept was docu-
mented, F(1,24) 2 16.40, p < .001, with no significant interac-
tions with any of the other factors. Thus, we can conclude that
students with high academic snit-concepts perceived more favor-
able treatment towards themselves from their teachers than did
students with low academic self-concepts. This held at all grade
levels in both types sof classrooms.

Differences Between Perceives! Hilt 6.2....1d Low

Differential Treatment Classrooms

Characteristics of Teachers' and Students' Expectations in the
Fall

Correlations were computed and aggregated at a classroom
level within the set of teacher expectation variables, within the
student expectation variables, and between student and teacher
variables to examine relationships as a function of grade level
and type of classroom. These correlations transformed into z
scores served as dependent variables in a series of Grade x Type
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of Classroom ANOVAs. Tables 14,
tions broken down by grade level
classroom by grade level., as wel
of classrooms at the extremes of
ment (chosen for observations).

15, and 16 show these correla-

, type of classroom, and tape of
1 as separately for the subsample
high and low differential treat-

Grade level differences. Table 14 highlights these relation-
ships by grade level. In the fall of the school year, students'
awareness of specific teacher expectations, as measured by the
correlation between student-perceived teacher expectations in
schoolwork and teachers' actual expectations, is slight at the
early grades and increases by grade level, F 2.24 Is 4.22, p < .05.
Cnly in the fifth grade sample is there any significant evidence
of such awareness (r .37). Mother, students' expectations and
teachers' expectations in the fall show little congruence until
the fifth grade. This pattern holds for expectations in reading
(F,2,24 13.66, p <.001) and schoolwork (F,2,24 2.74, p<.10).
Student expectations are more related to perceived teacher expec-
tations than to actual teacher exmetations at each grade level,
suggesting either that students' own expectations are more in line
with what they think their teachers' expectations are or that they
pro:,iect their own expectations for their teacher expectation esti-
mate.

,When we examine the extent to which teachers' expectations
for ltudents are linked across the content areas of reading and
math, we see a strong congruence of estimates (r r. .73) which doen
not vary across grade level. Of interest, students' estimates of
their abilities are not so. linked across areas as are teachers'.
And the congruence between areas in student views is greatest in
the first grade sample (F 2,24 4.41, p (.05). Prior reading
achievement scores predict from 25% to 55% of the variance in
teacher expectations for students' reading performance, with the
relationship higher at third and fifth grades than at first grade
(F,2,24 6.15, p <.01). Prior reading achievement scores also
predict teacher expectations in mathematics performance, a little
less strongly than reading expectations, but again demonstrating a
stronger relationship in the higher grades (F,2,24 3.04, p <
.10). In contrast, for students, prior reading achievement scores
have no influence on their math expectations and on their reading
expectations with no grade level effects.

Type cl)ssroom differences. How are these patterns in the
fall affec.eld b the type of classroom a student is in, that is,
by a member.hi ) in a perceived high or low differential treatment
classroom? In tne entire sample of classrooms (Table 15) we see
no difference in student awareness of teacher expectations or in
the degree of congruence between student and teacher expectations
in the fall between these two types of classrooms. However, in
the subsample of 12 classrooms chosen to represent the extremes of
high and low differential treatment classes (Table 16), student
awareness of teacher expectations is higher in high differential
treatment classrooms than in low differential treatment classrooms
at the fifth grade level only. Further, again, at the fifth grade
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level, teacher and student expectations are more congruent with
each other in reading, math and schoolwork in high differential
treatment classrooms than in low differential treatment classrooms
in the fall of the school year.

Looking again at the enuire sample, it isalso interesting to
note that at the third and fifth grade level, teachers in high
differential treatment classes as compared to low differential
treatment classes hold more congruent expectations for their stu-
dents across reading and math (Grade x 'Nice of Classroom interac-
tion, F(2,24 2 2.99, p (.10). Further, at all grade levels, they
are more influenced by prior reading scores in developing their
expectations for both math as well as reading iType of Classroom
main effect F(1,24) s 4.33, p <.05: and F(1,24) s 3.33, p <.10
respectively). The characteristics of student expectations do not
show this differential pattern between the two types of class-
rooms.

Level of student expectations in the fall. An examination of
Table 17 demonstrates that the mean student expectation ranking
falls in the upper third of the class distribution (relative to 30
students). This mean ranking appears slightly higher in the
younger grades than in the older grades. From one perspective, it
could be argued that the students have fairly positive expecta-
tions for their reading performance relative to their classmates.
If , however, the breakdown of ratings by level of teacher expec-
tancy and by type of classroom is examined, the differences in the
positivity of own expectations between high and low teacher expec-
tancy students appear greater in high differential treatment
classes than in low differential treatment ollsses at first,
third, but not fifth grade levels (observed patterns, currently
undergoing statistical analysis). Previous analyses have demon-
strated that low expectancy fifth graders in general have less
positive views of their own teacher treatment, in both types of
classrooms in the fall. These patterns suggest that although the
mean level of student expectation ratings is high, students' own
expectations vary as a function of their teacher's expectations
for them, and that this variation according to teacher expectation
level is greater in perceived high differential treatment class-
rooms than in low differential treatment classrooms. However,
fifth graders do not show this differential classroom effect in
the fall of the school year.

Winter Observational Study of 12 Classrooms (Whole-Class Comparis-,
ons)

Data preparation and analysis. The analyses reported here
reflect preliminary work on the observational data. They focus on
variables drawn from Part I and Part II of the CDScale. Analyses
of variables from Part III and from the narrative records of
classroom events are still underway. Further, the results
reported nere describe whole-class characteristics. We are in the
midst of conducting between-reading group analyses of structuring
and interactional strategies.
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The CDScale yielded four kinds of data; nominal scores, rat-
ings, and frequencies of teacher behavior as well as amount of
time spent. Since we observed whole lessons within the classroom,
the amount of time spent in each classroom and time spent observ-
ing reading groups and other subject matter lessons varied between
teachers. Similarly, the number of CDS forma completed for each
teacher and for different subject matters varied as well (since
CDS forms were changed each time the subject matter was changed or
within subject matter each time the grouping structure or group
with whom the teacher worked changed).

In order to compensate for the varying lengths of time for
each CDS form, for each subject matter, and for total amount of
observation, raw scores were adjusted by the nunber of CDS forms
used or by the nunber of minutes of observation, where appropri-
ate. (Table 18 shows the mean nunber of CDS forms used and the
mean nunber of minutes classrooms were observed.) In addition, a
nunber of proportional variables were created.

Creation of variables. Variables were created to describe
three levels of classroom structure and process: a) the class as a
whole, which included class level ratings of structure as well as
the summed frequency of teacher behaviors across individuals,
individuals in groups, groups, individuals in class, and whole-
class contexts; b) characteristics of groups, which included data
from all times during which groups were in operation and c) high
and low reading groups, which included observations separated by
subject matter (in this case, reading) and for all times in which
the teacher worked with the highest and lowest reading group (in
one classroom only, math groups were substituted since the teacher
did not use group instruction 'for reading).

Part I of the CDScale yielded structural information about
the classroom. Four variables were created to describe the
predominant type of classroom organization used (the proportion of
individual structure overall observations, the proportion of group
structure, the proportion of whole class structure and the propor-
tion of mixed structure, that is, some combination of individual,
group, and whole class structure). Four variables were created to
indicate aspects of task structure: the presence of student choice
(occur vs. not occur), the use of divergent tasks (occur vs. not
occur), the concurrent use of different subject matter (occur vs.
not occur) and the sameness of the tasks (on a 5 point score from
same exact, same series, different tasks in a series, same broad
topic, different activities).

Four variables described the nature of group instruction.
These included the nunber of groups worked with during observa-
tion, the proportional use of short-term flexible grouping over
the total nunber of group observations, the proportional use of
heterogeneous grouping over the total nunber of group observations
and the type of label given to the groups (no label or neutral
label, consecutive label and imagery label). A fifth variable was
created based on information obtained from the teacher prior to
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the observation :. groups identified for instruction in reading as
well as math and spelling.

Part II of the CDScale provided frequency data on 42 types of
teacher interactions with students concerning task strategies,
motivational strategies, establishing responsibility, evaluative
feedback, and interpersonal relationships. Items were combined on
a conceptual basis and aggregated to create a set of proportional
variables. These included the (1) proportion of encourage expres-
siveness (proportion observations in which teachers encouraged
expressiveness), (2) proportion of cooperative strategies (propor-
tion of observations in which the teacher used cooperative stra-
tegies),' (3) proportion of positive display (frequency of positive
display, for academic and behavioral purposes divided by the total
display behaviors), (4) proportion of positive academic evaluation
(all positive academic evaluative items divided by positive plus
negative academic evaluative itens), (5) proportion of positive
behavioral evaluation (all positive behavioral evaluative items
divided by positive plus negative behavioral evaluative items),
(6) proportion of praise (frequency of praise divided by the fre-
quency of praise plus criticism), (7) proportion of buffered cri-
ticism to total criticism, and (8) proportion of positive
interpersonal behavior to total interactions.

Statistical analyses. Cue to the unequal variances and non-
normal distributions, nonparametric .methods were used to analyze
the data from the CDScale. Different methods of statistical
analysis were used for the proportional variables and for the rat-
ing variables.

To test for equality of proportions, a aeries of a priori
contrasts were performed. (These contrasts are commonly associ-
ated with the Chi Square Test of Homogeneity.) In order to retain
the equal contribution of each teacher in the analyses, the pro-
portions utilized by each teacher were given equal weight. Thus,
for example, the proportion of "Praise" in Grade 1 actually
represents the average proportion of "Praise" across the four
teachers in that grade. The standard error of each contrast was
computed under H1 (Goodman, 1963).

To test for equality of ratings, a series of a priori con-
trasts were performed based upon the Kruskal Wallis test. For

these analyses, the model was "laid out" as a one-way design. To

correct for tied values when ranking, average ranks were assigned.
This correction for ties was also utilized in calculating the
variance of each contrast. As in the proportional analysis, equal
weighting was employed.

For both of the above analyses, the contrasts under con-
sideration were (a) the difference between Type of Classroom (hish
and low differential treatment classrooms), (b) differences amoag
Grades, and (c) Type of Classroom by Grade interactions. Sitice

each of these three groups of contrasts represents "families" of
hypotheses, a family-wise error rate of .05 was used. For.
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example, each of the three contrasts for grade were assigned an

alpha of .0167, or .05/3 (Marascuilo & Levin, 1983).

Structural features of the observed classrooms. In this sam-
ple, only 4 of the 12 teachers used an individualized structure
for teaching during our observation periods; hence differences in
usage of individualized structure could not be tested. Table 19
documents the proportion of observation time during which each
type of organizational structure was in use. A priori contrasts
on the proportional use of group, whole class, and mixed structure
revealed significant main effects for grade level on two of the
three variables, with significant Grade x Type of Classroom
interactions of two of the three variables as well. No main
effect for type of classroom was docunented.

A greater proportion of whole class structure was observed in
first grade compared to fifth grade (z = 2.43) with no other
effects noted. Further, proportionally less mixed structure was
observed at the first grade level compared to the third grade
level/ (z = 2.66) and the fifth grade (although not significantly).
However, here there was more use of mixed structure in perceived
high compared to low differential treatment classrooms at the
firSt grade whereas at third and at fifth grades, the higher pro-
portion of mixed structure was found in low differential treatment
classrooms (z = 2.48) . For the proportional use of group struc-
ture, these relationships were reversed. More group structure was
documented in low differential treatment classrooms compared to
high differential treatment classrooms at first grade whereas the
higher proportion of group structure was found in high differen-
tial treatment classrooms at third (z : 3.10) and at fifth grades
(z = 2.66).

With regard to aspects of the task structure, Table 19 demon-
strates that the proportion of student choice, divergent tasks and
concurrent use of different tasks and subjects was not high. In

fact, the observed instances of concurrent use of different sub-
ject matters was too low to allow statistical analysis. Of the
remaining three task variables, significant Grade level effects
were docunented for two of these three variables and significant
Type of Classroom effects for all three variables. The proportion
of student choice was higher in third (z : 4.91) and fifth grades
(z = 3.03) than ,in first grade, as was the concurrent use of dif-
ferent tasks (here tested by the Kruskal Wallis test). The pro-
portional use of divergent tasks did not show overall grade level
differences. Use of student choice, divergent tasks and con-
current different tasks were all found to be higher in perceived
high compared to low differential treatment classrooms (z : 2,814;
Z 6.27; z : 3.62), contrary to our hypotheses. A significant
Grade x Typ of Classroom interaction for divergent tasks suggests
that the type of classroom difference was greatest at the first
grade level.

Characteristics of grouping. Curing meetings with teachers
preceding the observations, teachers were asked for a list of
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their groups in reading, math and spelling, and in whatever ocher
subjects they used grouping. The number of groups that the teach-ers identified in conference with the observer did not always
correspond with what the observers actually recorded as they
watchedtthe teachers in the classroom. In some cases, the teach-
ers identified groups to the observers, for exanple, by what book
or level they were in, but in reality combined several of thesegroups for 'instruction. Another teacher identified three groupsbut never instructed groups in reading during our observations.
Instead, this teacher circulated among the students in individual-ized instruction. Table 20 shows the mean number of identified
and observed groups by type of classroom. Whereas we would have
predicted a larger number of reading groups in low compared tohigh differential treatment classrooms, the means suggest only aslight difference in instructed groups in favor of low differen-
tial. treatment classrooms. Perceived high differential treatmentteachers identified more reading groups than did low differentialtreatment teachers. However, the difference between the number of
groups identified and instructed is greater for perceived highthan for low differentiating teachers.

The use of flexible short-term grouping and heterogeneous
group composition (that is, not ability based) was not Observed in
all classrooms; thus differences in degree of usage could not beanalyzed. However, Table 21 shows the Proportion of teachers in
our sample who used these structural strategies by type of class-
room. Inspection of these patterns suggest variability in use;for flexible groups, perceived high differential teachers appearedmore likely to use this strategy in first and third but not fifthgrade. For heterogeneous grouping, perceived low differential
teachers appeared more likely to utilize tfilis strategy in firstand fifth grade but not in third grade.

Concerning the degree of imagery in the labeling of groups,
contrasts based on the Kruskal Wallis test suggest main effectsfor Grade level and for Type of ClasAromn. Labels conveying no orneutral messages were more likely to be found in first grade thanin third or fifth grade (z rz 2.66; z = 2.83). Oily 2 of the 12
teachers used image labels for their groups. As well, contrary to
our hypothesis, neutral labels were more likely to be used in per-ceived high differential treatment classrooms than in low dif-
ferential treatment classrooms (z = 2.17). No significant
interactions were docunented.

Interactional differences in the observed classrooms: Wholeclass findin s. A priori contrasts and Kruskal Wallis contrastson the eight teacher interaction variables revealed a significant
overall difference between perceived high and low differential
treatment classrooms for seven of the eight variables. (See Table22 for the proportions and Table 23 for the significant effects
for these variables.) Teachers in perceived high differential
treatment classrooms were observed in general to be more encourag-ing of student expressiveness, use more cooperative strategies,
more positive display, more positive academic evaluation, more

-38.-

4 6



positive behavioral evaluation, more praise, and more positive
relationship behaviors. No overall classroom differences were
docunented for the amount of buffered criticism. Bowyer, these
overall clapsroom type differences were qualified by significant
Classroom x Grade interaction on six of the eight variables. In
addition, for buffered criticism, a significant Classroom x Grade
interaction was also noted. These interactions suggest that the
perceived high and low differential treatment classroom differ-
ences noted in the positivity of teacher interactions overall only
favored high differential treatment classrooms for first grade,
and sometimes for third grade, but that at fifth grade, perceived
low differential treatment classrooms were observed to have more
positive teacher interaction behavior than did high differential
treatment classes. At fifth grade, teachers in perceived low dif-
ferential treatment classrooms were observed to be more encourag-
ing of student expressiveness, use more positive display, more
positive academic as well as behavioral evaluation, more buffered
criticism, and more positive relationship behaviors than did
teachers in high differential treatment classrooms. Teacher use
of cooperative strategies showed no such interactions and thus was
higher in perceived high differential treatment classrooms at all
grade levels. In addition, differences in levels of teacher
praise were not docunented between types of classrooms at fifth
grade.

These analyses also demonstrated significant grade level
effects in the frequencies of seven observed teacher interaction
variables. Teacher's use of positive display, positive behavioral
evaluation (but not academic evaluation) and praise was higher in
first grade than in third grade (for display) and third and fifth
grade (for evaluation and praise); whereas the observed., frequency
of buffered criticism and positive relationships was higher in the
later grades. Third grade teachers encouraged student expressive-
ness more than did fifth grade teachers and fifth grade teachers
used more cooperative strategies than did third grade teachers.

Spring Observational Study of First Grade Reading Groups ("The
Social-Emotional Dimension of Teacher-Student Interactions during
Beginning Reading Instruction;" Mary Lou Bedrosian Vernon, Doc-
toral Dissertation, University of California, Berkeley, 1983).

In four first grade classrooms (in this sample), chosen from
the extremes of perceived high and low differential treatment
classes, Vernon (1983) investigated the social- emotional dimension
of teacher-student interactions, examining both verbal and nonver-
bal behaviors of teachers and students. She was interested
specifically in comparing the social-emotional environment of high
and low ability reading groups, examining differences in instruc-
tional effectiveness, and contrasting observer and student views
of teacher treatment.

Vernon videotaped the high and low reading group lessons
(from three to four visits per group) in each classroom during the
spring of the school year. These. lessons were transcribed am.
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then coded by two coders blind to the hypotheses of this study and
to the identification of the classrooms, interrater reliability
was higher than 80% on all variables used.

Chi-square tests of binomial proportions were performed to
test for differences between high and low reading groups within
each of the four classrooms. Vernon found that the social-
emotional environment as measured by seven teacher behaviors was
more favorable for high ability reading groups than for low abil-
ity reading groups, although it is interesting to note that the
pattern and extent of differential treatment did vary across the
four teachers (See Table 20. nether, instructional effective-
ness (as defined by the proportion of time engaged in reading and
the proportion of correct responses) was rated higher in high
reading groups compared to low reading groups. Vernon's test of
the match between student perceptions of differential treatment
and observed teacher behaviors was in essence an individualized
one based on a tally of the number of significant differentiating
findings within each classroom. On the basis of this method, she
found that students' perceptions of high teacher differentiation
in the fall agreed with observed high teacher differentiation in
the spring in two of the four classrooms.

By collapsing frequencies across classrooms to test this
hypothesis of greater observed differential treatment in perceived
high compered to low differential teacher treatment classrooms, it
appears that there might be some evidence for greater differentia-
tion between high and low reading groups in classrooms where stu-
dents report more differential teacher treatment (see Table 25);
statistical tests of this relationship are currently underway.
Vernon's dissertation results do suggest that teachers treat high
and low reading groups differently in all four classrooms in the
spring. Our first grade students in the fall did report differ-
ences in teacher treatment toward high and low achievers. What
they also reported was a relative difference between classrooms in
the sheer amoult of differential treatment perceived. Vernon
found such classroom differences in differential treatment pat-
terns with some agreement with student views. How much con-
currence awaits further statistical analysis.

Match between Observer (Winter) and Student (Fall) Perceptions of
Teacher Treatment.

Using the same instrument given to students (TTI short form),
we asked observers to report on their perceptions of teacher
treatment toward targeted students in the winter. We wanted to
know whether observers perceived greater differential teacher
treatment toward high and low achievers in classrooms identified
by students as high differential treatment classrooms. This com-
1...rison of views is perhaps a more accurate one than a comparison
of observed frequencies of interactions with students' ratings of
frequencies, as was discussed earlier. Although the time periods
of assessment differ (changes in patterns might occur) , the task
given students and observers is identical, that is, to report on
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their perceptions of the frequencies of certain teacher behaviors.
Comparisons of student perceptions with observational data suffer
from a lack of comparability on a number of dimensions, first in
the particular behaviors noted and second, in the actual counting
of behaviors versus the rating of frequency.

A repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with two between
group factors-et Grade and Type of Classroom, and,, two within
observer factors of Target Achiever (high and low) and Target Sex
(boy and girl), and with the TTI short form total\ score as the
dependent measure. The results of this analysis documented a sig-
nificant Target Achiever Effect (F(1,6) = 6.23, p \<.05), Target
Sex effect (F (1,6) = 11.59, p < .01) but no overall main effects
for grade and type of classroom. Two significant interactions
were noted, a Target x Grade interaction (F (2,6) = 5.77, p < .05)
and a Target xls,rpe of Classroom x Grade interaction (F (2,6)
7.00, p <.01). These results suggest that observers perceive more
positive teacher treatment of high achievers compared to low achi-
evers, and of females compared to males. Perceived positivity of
teacher treatment did not vary by grade level or type of classroom
overall. However, the observer perceived differential teacher
ti eatment of high versus low achievers was more pronounced in the
student perceived high differential treatment classrooms than low
differential treatment classrooms at first grade and fifth grade
but not third grade. Thus, there exists some evidence at two of
the three grade levels that observers perceive more differential
treatment in classrooms identified by students as exhibiting
greater differential treatment.

Achievement Outcomes

Residual Gain Analyses

We asked whether the amount of differential gain in reading
achievement between high and low teacher expectancy students was
greater in classrooms identified by students as exhibiting high
differential treatment compared to low differential treatment
classes. We also asked whether students' perceptions of differen-
tial treatment or their academic self concept played an interac-
tive role in determining their achievement gains during the school
year. In two randomized block ANOVAs, with residualized reading
achievement gain as the dependent measure, we included two between
classroom factors of Type of Classroom and Grade (only the third
and fifth grade sample were used here because of scaling differ-
ences in entering first grade achievement scores). 'No within-
classroom factors were also included. The first of these was
teacher expectation level (a median split within classes to yield
high and low groups). Dm factors were used as the second within
classroom factor and separate analyses were carried out for each
of these: (a) individually perceived differential treatment (a
median split within classrooms to yield high versus low groups)
and (b) academic self-concept (also a median split within classes
to determine higt-is and lows) .
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The results for these analyses document a significant main
effect of Teacher Expectancy level on student gains, F(1,16)
15.69, p < .001. High teacher expectancy students gain more than
low teacher expectancy students, after controlling for entering
achievmnent (High M :.19, SD = 15; Low M -.25, SD .19). Gain
was not found to be significantly different across the two grade
levels or the two types of classrooms. Further, no significant
interactions were docunented, suggesting that the differential
gain pattern between high and low teacher expectancy studenta was
not larger in perceived high differential treatment classrooms
compared to low differential treatment classrooms, as had been
hypothesized. However, given that the breakdown of means is sug-
gestive of such an effect (differential Hi TE - Low TE gain at
third grade in high diff classes = .41 and low diff classes = .31;
at fifth grade, high diff = .66 and low diff = .40), analysis of
this issue is still underway.

Individual student perceptions of the extent of differential
treatment in their classroom was not found to affect their gain
patterns alone or in interaction with any of the other factors.
Further analyses are underway looking at the interactive effects
of other student perceptions, such as perceived teacher expecta-
tions, perceived parental expectations, and perceived positive or
negative teacher treatment.

With regard to student academic self-concept, only a signifi-
cant two-way interaction between self-concept and grade level was
found (F(1,16) = 5.13, p < .05. Post hoc contrasts indicated a
differential gain at third grade, with low self-concept students
gaining more than high self-concept students (F(1,16) 2 4.48, p <
.05, but no effect at fifth grade. Beyond this relationship with
grade, no other significant findings with self-concept were found
here, suggesting that high and low self-concept students were not
differentially reactive (in the gains they achieved) to differen-
tial levels of teacher expectations and/or to the different types
of classrooms. Additional work on the student susceptibility
hypothesis is reported below.

The Role of Initial Self-Evaluation in Student Susceptibility to
Teacher Expectation Effects (Karen A. Brattesani, Doctoral Disser-
tation, University of California, Berkeley, 1984)

Combining the third and fifth grade data base in this study
(N = 285 students) and utilizing student. as the unit analysis tin
contrast to the classroom level results reported above), Brat -

tesani explored more complex models of student susceptibility to
teacher expectation effects, resulting from an interaction between
one's academic self concept and the kind of feedback one receives
(operationalized here as the level of teacher expectations).
Selected results from her dissertation research will be presented
in brief.

The partial correlations between teacher expectations for
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reading and student year-end achievement, controlling for prior
achievement, and calculated separately for high, moderate, and low
self-concept groups, did not support the hypothesis that low
self-concept students are more influenced by teacher expectations.
In fact, students with moderate self-concepts show the most influ-
ence of teacher expectations, differing significantly from high
self-concept students (z s 2.33, p <.01) and almost significantly
from low self-concept students (z 2 1.47, p <10).

Brattesani also found some evidence for a consistent feedback
explanation of strongest teacher expectation influence. While all
students show a significant influence of teacher expectations on
year-end achievement beyond the effects of entering achievement in
both high and low differential treatment classrooms, there was a
trend for consistent feedback to have the most influence (see
Tables 26 and 27):

When students received teacher feedback (teacher expecta-
tions) that was consistent with their ow: self-concept (high
or low), students achieved at a higher (or/lower) level than
moderate teacher expectation controls. When teacher feedLack
was inconsistent with their self-concepts, students achieved
at the same level as moderate expectation controls. (Brat-
tesani, 1983, p. 6).

In addition, Brattesani's results suggest that teachers'
expectations for students tend to predict more of the variance in
year-end achievement (beyond that of initial achievement differ-
ences) in (perceived) high differential teacher treatment class-
rooms than in low differential treatment classrooms. Using the
Teacher 1Yeatment Inventory three scale criterion of differential
treatment in the combined third and fifth grade sample, the R s
were .73 and .65 for the high and low differential treatment
classrooms respectively (z : 1.53, p = .07). The effects are
clearest at fifth grade (R2 = .78 compared to Rh .64) with par-
tial correlation differences in the predicted direction at third
grade R2 = .68 vs. R2 .65). Using a TTI single scale of work
and rule orientation as the criterion of differential treatment
classrooms yielded similar results (2 = 1.81, p 4.05).

Mothers' Views in the Spring

Only preliminary analysis of the mothers' questionnaire data
has been completed thus far. We examined how mothers' views of
their children in the spring were related to the teachers' expec-
tations for their child in the fall and to the type of classroom
their child was in (a perceived high or low differential treatment
classroom) . A series of randomized block ANOVAs were conducted
with two between classroom factors (Grade and Type of Classroom)
and one within classroom factor (Teacher Expectation Level) and
with mothers' responses on the eight quantitative items on the
parent questionnaire as the dependent variables.

The results of these analyses (see Table 28) suggest that

- 43 -

51



mothers of students for whom the teacher has high expectations in
the fall, themselves rate their child's ability as higher in the
spring relative to other students in the class in reading (F(1,24)
= 28.86, p <.001) and in overall schoolwork (F1,211) 76.61, p
<.001) but not in math. In math, mothers of low teacher expec-
tancy students rate their children as higher in math ability than
mothers of high teacher expectancy students (F(1,21) = 22.65, p
<.001). Further, where teachers have higher expectations for stu-
dents, mothers perceive the teachers' expectations as higher
(F(1,24) = 26.87, p <.001). Where teachers have higher expecta-
tions for students, mothers also report that they are more satis-
fied with their child's performance (F(1,24) x 9.95, p (.01).
However, mothers of high and low teacher expectancy students do
not differ in the degree to which they believe they have influence
over their child's success in school.

On all these variables, no significant interaction between
teacher expectancy level and type of classroom was documented, as
had been hypothesized. That is, mothers' views of their high
teacher expectancy versus low teacher expectancy children were not
more sharply differentiated in classrooms identified as high dif-
ferential treatment classrooms. The only other finding concerned
a main effect of type of classroom for mothers' ratings of their
child's overall ability relative to others and a main effect for
grade level for mothers' satisfaction with performance. Mothers
of children in high differential treatment classrooms compared to
low differential treatment classes rate their child's overall
ability as higher relative to others. Parental satisfaction with
their child's achievement tended to decrease over the three grades
(F(2,24) =.2.93, P (.10)

With regard to mothers' educational aspirations, the patterns
are more complex. With desired educational level, significant
interactions were noted (Grade level x Type of Classroom F(1,214) =
3.46, p <.05; and Grade level x Type of Classroom x Teacher Expec-
tancy level F(1,24) = 3.88, p < .05). Mothers' aspirations for
high teacher expectancy students and low teacher expectancy stu-
dents are more sharply discrepant for highs (in the direction of
desired higher educational level) in high differential treatment
classes compared to low differential treatment classes, but only
at first, third, but not fifth grade. At fifth grade, the pattern
is reversed, with parental aspirations more sharply delineated in
low differential treatment classes. In two of these comparisons,
parents of low teacher expectancy students have higher educational
aspirations. However, when we turn to expected level of educa-
tional accomplishment, parents of students for whom teachers hold
higher expectations overall expect their children to complete
higher levels of schooling, F(1,214) = 8.16, p < .01). No signifi-
cant interactions with grade or type of classroom were noted.

In brief, these analyses suggest mothers' views of their
children in thr spring differ largely as function of the teacher
expectancy level of the child but do not differ very much by grade
or type of classroom the child is in. That mothers' views in the
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spring are more favorable the higher the fall teacher expectations
may simply represent mothers' views of higher versus lower achiev-
ing students. The separate effects of teacher expectations over
and above initial achievemen, differences have not been tested in
this analysis. But the finding of main import for our hypothesis
is that we did not find confirmation in mothers' views in the
spring of a differential effect of high versus low differential
treatment classrooms except in the area of educational aspirations
for their children and here at only two of the three grade levels.



IV. DISCUSSION

The results reported here reflect a preliminary and first, cut
look at a large and complex data base concerned with student medi-ation of self-fulfilling prophecies in the classroom at three lev-els of elementary schooling. As such, these findings must be
viewed with some caution until they can be put in the larger per-
spective of the entire isOdy, where the qualitative information of
interviews and clasarc+n narrative records will be integrated withthe quantitative scores, where changes over the course of a school
year will be assessed, and finally, where the views of student,
teacher., observer, and parent will be interrelated. Data analysisis still underlay.

The instrument development work that was conducted on the
student perception measure (the Teacher Weatment Inventory) sug-
gests that the revised 30 item three scale inventory (when read to
students) is adequate for use with first grade through fifth grade
students. Flarther, the test-retest reliability is also adequate
over a two week period. Children at the different grade levels
were ,found to interpret the items as intended although the fre-
quencies as well as the context or purpose of certain teacher
interactions varied by grade level. When students were asked
directly whether high and low achievers received the same or dif-
ferent treatment on each teacher behavior variable, students at
all grade levels were more likely to respond that the treatment
was the same; whereas independently made judgments about teacher
treatment of high and low achievers yields a picture of differen-
tial treatment. The difference in methodology may alleviate stu-
dents' concerns about protecting the teacher.

Evidence for the construct validity of the Teacher Weatment
Inventory was also provided in an analysis of previously collected
data from a fourth grade student population. In classrooms where
s .udents reported a great deal of differential treatment toward
high and low achievers, teachers' expectations predicted more of
the variance in students' own expectations and in students'

/ achievement (after controlling for initial achievement differ-
ences) as compared to classrooms where students reported little
differential treatment. /This suggests that students in classrooms
with perceived high differential treatment have access to more
information about their teacher's expectation for them and incor-
porate this information into their own expectatons as well as per-
form accordingly.

What can we conclude thus far about developmental or grade-
level differences in students' perceptions of teacher treatment
and of themselves? First, children at all three grade levels per-
ceived differences in the teacher treatment of high and low achi-
evers. Thus, first graders as well as older students perceive
high achievers as receiving higher expectations, more opportunity
and choice from the teacher, and less negative feedback and less
work and rule oriented behavior than do low achievers. These pat-
terns of differentiation were found to describe the treatment of
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high and low achievers regardless of whether they were male or
female students.

Second, younger children reported higher frequencies in gen-
eral of negative feedback and of high expectatons, opportunity and
choice, and lower frequencies of work and rule orientation
behaviors in the teacher treatment of other students. As well, in
describing their own treatment by the teacher, younger students
(first and third graders as compared to fifth graders) report
more positive treatment by the teacher. Younger students also
reported less differential treatment by the teacher toward high
and low achievers than do older students. However, this latter
finding is specific to the shortened version of the Teacher Treat-
ment Inventory (containing the most differentiating items). When
students were asked to describe teacher treatment using the 30
items (three scales) of the inventory, first graders reported as
much differential treatment as did older students. While our
classroom observational data do not mirror the specific teacher
behavior. , items that the students rated, the significant grade
level findings on the frequency of types of teacher interactions
suggest that first grade teachers as compared to third and fifth
grade teachers in the- observed classroom subsample were observed
in general to use more praise, more positive display and more
positive behavioral evaluations (but not academic evaluations).
Observed patterns of differential treatment_between high and low
achievers have not yet been tested across the grade levels. Thus
far, then, it seems that these perceptual differences may reflect
actual grade level differences in the frequencies with which
teachers use certain behaviors in general or differences in the
frequency with which they differentiate the treatment of high and
low achievers (although not yet tested) rather than developmental
differences in children's awareness of teacher treatment.

Third, students for whom teachers held high expectations
reported more positive treatment from the teacher than did those
students for whom teachers held low expectatons am' these per-
ceived differences in the positivity of teacher treatment were
greatest for fifth grade students. Fift;i grade low expectancy
students perceived much less positive treatment than low expec-
tancy students in the earlier grades.

Fourth, in the fall of the school year, older students show
more awareness of their teachers' expectatons for them and their
own expectations are.more congruent with those of the teachers, in
reading and in schoolwork but not in math. Older students also
have more differentiated rankings of their oval ability in reading
and math than do younger students who see these abilities as more
highly correlated.

Wnat can be concluded about differences between classrooms
identified by students in the fall (on the basis of a class level
measure of differential treatment) as exhibiting more versus less
differential teacher treatment? With regard to student percep-
tions of treatment, individual students also report more
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differential treatment toward high and low achievers (in a

repeated measures assessment of the treatment both target student
on the short form of the Teacher Treatment Inventory) in "class
level identified" high differential treatment classrooms than in
low differential treatment classrooms. Yet, in both types of
classrooms, when reporting on their own treatment, students for
whom the teacher holds high expectations report more favorable
treatment than do students for whom the teacher holds low expectat-
tons. Thus, during the fall of the school year, these self-
described treatment differences between high and low expectancy
students were not any greater in high differential treatment
classes than in low differential treatment classes.

With regard to expectations held in the fall (students' own
as well as perceptions of their teachers), it is only in the sub-
sample of 12 classrooms chosen to represent the extremes of high
and low differential treatment classes, and only at the fifth
grade level, that we see a classroom effect; in the fall of the
school year, fifth graders show more awareness of teacher expecta-
tions and their own expectations are more congruent with their
teachers' expectatons for them in perceived high compared to low
differential treatment classrooms. However, if we look at stu-
dents' own expectations as a function of the type of student they
are (high or low teacher-expectancy student), it appears (subject
to statistical testing) that "on" expectations differences
between high and low teacher expectancy students are greater in
high differential treatment classes than in low differential
treatment classes.

With regard to patterns of teacher expectations in the fall,
student-identified high differential treatment teachers were more
likely to hold more congruent expectations for their students
across reading and math and to be more influenced by students'
entering reading achievement scores in formulating expectations
for both reading as well as math than were student-identified low
differential treatment teachers. We found no evidence that stu-
dents' expectatons followed this pattern, in the fall.

With regard to observed patterns of teacher structuring and
interactional behavior obtained in the winter, the evidence to
date is less clear. Teachers at differe.; t grade levels differed
widely in the frequency with which they were observed to use cer-
tain teaching behaviors. As well, classroom type effects were
often different at different grade levels. When we examined the
organizational structure teachers used in working with their stu-
dents, we did not find that the two types of classroom differed in
their proportional use of whole class instruction. We did find
differences in teachers' use of a mixed structure for teaching
(concurrent individual, group, and whole-class). Student-
identified low differential treatment teachers at. third and fifth
grade were more likely than high differential treatment teachers
to use a mixed structure for teaching; whereas a higher proportion
of group structure was found in high differential treatment class-
rooms at third aid fifth grade. First grade classrooms showed the
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opposite pattern. When we examined task variables, contrary to
our hypotheses, staaent-identified high differential treatment
teachers used more student choice, more' divergent tasks, and more
concurrently different tasks in their classrooms as compared to
low differential treatment teachers, and at all grade levels.
With regard to aspects of grouping, the two types of classrooms
did not differ in the number .of reading groups taught. There was
great variability in the observed use of flexible groups and
heterogeneous groups among the classrooms; with student-identified
high differential treatment teachers more likely than low dif-
ferential treatment teachers to use flexible grouping at first and
third grades, and with low differential treatment teachers more
likely to use heterogeneous grouping at first and fifth grade as
compared to high differential treatment teachers. Finally,
student-identified high differential treatment teachers were more
likely to give neutral labels (rather than consecutive labels) to
their read ing groups. In sum, we d id. find classroom structural
differences between the two types of classrooms, but except for
the use of mixed organization structure and heterogeneous group-
ing, these differences were not in the predicted direction.

When we exanined teachers' interactions with their students
as a whole, that is, the average frequency of selected teaching
behaviors, we found that at fifth grade (and sometimes third
grade) , student - identified low differential treatment teachers
were observed to be more encouraging of student expressiveness,
use more positive display, more positive academic as well as
behavioral evaluation, more buffered criticism and more positive
relationship behaviors as compared to high differential treatment
teachers. however, at the first grade level (and sometimes third
grade level), high differential treatment teachers were observed
to interact more positively with students as compared to low dif-
ferential treatment teachers. As well, teacher use of cooperative
teaching strategies was higher in high differential treatment
classrooms than in low differential treatment classrooms at all
grade levels. In sum, here we find some observational support for
more positive but not a more cooperative environment in student-
identified low differential treatment classrooms at the fifth
grade level but not at the first grade level which shows a rever-
sal of this pattern.

We have yet to explore observed patterns of differential
teacher treatment toward high and low achievers or toward dif-
ferent groups of students in our sample of 12 classrooms. Yet the
Bedrosian Vernon dissertation study of four first grade classrooms
in our sample suggests that such differentiation occurs. She
found that the social-emotional environment as measured by seven
teacher behaviors was more favorabli.e for high ability reading
groups than for low ability reading groups although the pattern
and the extent of differential treatment did vary acrass the four
teachers. en the basis of a tally of significant differentiating
findings in each classroom, Bedrosian Vernon found that students'
perceptions of high teacher differentiation in the fall agreed
with high teacher differentiation in the spring in two of the four
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classrooms. A statistical test of this match is currently under-
way.

The collection of observational data in the winter was not
intended to serve as a validation for student perceptions of
teacher treatment. Such a comparison suffers from a lack of com-
parability on a number of dimensions: first, the different time
periods as well as time of year studied (fall and winter or
spring); second, the range of as well as the specific behaviors
assessed; and third, the actual counting of behaviors versus the
rating of frequency. Instead, the intent of observing in depth in
classrooms identified by students as exhibiting high differential
treatment and low differential treatment was to clarify the ways
in Mulch teachers communicated their expectations in their organi-
zation of instruction and in their interaction with their stu-
dents. Thus far, the quantitative analysis does not support our
hypothesized structural differences between these two types of
classrooms nor our hypothesized whole-class interactional differ-
ences (except at the fifth grade), but some support is given for
hypothesized within-class differential treatment (thus far only
tested at the first grade). A profile analysis of the ways in
which the structural and interactional variables interrelate and
operate within individual classrooms supplemented by a qualitative
analysis of the classroom narrative records suggest a much more
complex picture of what is happening in these classrooms. These
analyses are currently underway and suggest that these variables
must be considered within the larger context of the classroom as a
whole as well as in terms of how these variables influence and ere
influenced by other variables. That is, certain teaching
behaviors may compensate for or negate the effects of other teach-
ing behaviors (for an elaboration of these ideas, see Marshall &
Weinstein, in press).

With regard to the match between observers' and students'
perceptions of teacher treatment (albeit at different time
periods), our results indicate that at two of the three grade lev-
els (first and fifth), observers perceive more differential treat-
ment in classrooms identified by students as exhibiting greater
differential treatment, providing some validating support for stu-
dent perceptions.

With regard to student achievement outcomes at the end of the
school year (to date, only tested at third and fifth grades
because of problems with the first grade achievement data), high
teacher expectancy students gained more than low teacher expec-
tancy students, after controlling for entering achievement differ-
ences, but the differential pattern of gain between these types of
students was not significantly larger in perceived high differen-
tial treatment classrooms compared to low differential treatment
classrooms, as hypothesized. However, the mean gains are sugges-
tive of such a differential effect. Brattesani's individual level
analysis in the combined third and fifth grade sample also sug-
gests that teachers' expectations for students tend to predict
more of the variance in year-end achievement (beyond that of
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initial achievement differences) in perceived high differential
treatment classrooms than in low differential treatment class-
rooms.

With regard to mothers' views of their children in the
\spring, we did not find confirmation of adifferentialdifferential of
student-identified high versus low differential treatment class-
rooms reflected ,in mothers' ratings. Mothers of students for whom
the teacher has high expectations in the fall, themselves rate
their child's ability as higher, are more satisfied with their
child's performance and expect their child to complete higher lev-
els of education than do mothers of students for whom the teacher
holds low expectations. However, mothers' views of their high
teacher expectancy versus low teacher expectancy children were not
more sharply differentiated in classrooms identified as high dif-
ferential treatment classrooms.

Beyond the effects of classroom differences on the mediation
of expectancy effects, we also explored issues concerned with stu-
dent susceptibility to teacher expectation effects. Cognitive
developnental level was one source of susceptibility which we
investigated and our analyses are still incomplete. As discussed
earlier, younger students appear to perceive differentiation in
the treatment of others but their awareness of the teacher's
specific expectation for them is more limited. How their own
expectations, motivation and achievement are shaped over the
course of the school year relative to older students is under
investigation. We are also examining individual differences in
students° awareness 00' teachers' expectations and parents' expec-
tations and we are asking how these perceptions altAr the course
of teacher expectancy effects. As' well, we have been exploring
the role of student self-concept in moderating teacher expectancy
effects. When we examine student effects as a function of "early
in the school year" academic self-concept differences, we find
that high and low self-concept students do not differ in their
reporting of the extent of differential treatment perceived in the
treatment of others. However, students with high self-concepts
report that their own treatment from the teacher is more positive
than do students with low self-concepts. High and low self-
concept students were not found to be differentially reactive (in
the achievement gains they achieved) to different levels of
teacher expectations and/or to different types of classrooms (high
and low differential treatment classrooms).

Brattesani's dissertation study (1984) on the combined third
and fifth grade sample suggests a more' complex effect of student
self-concept differences. She found that students with moderate
self-concept, not high or low, are most influenced by teacher
expectations. Further, she found that when students received
teacher expectations that were consistent with their own self-
concept (high or low), students achieved at a higher or lower
level than moderate teacher expectation control students. Her
results suggest that it is the match of teacher and student views
that is critical. Teacher feedback that is very inconsistent with
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a student's self-image may have less of an effect on achievement.

In summary, to date we have evidence to suggest that students
as young as first graders are aware of differences in how teacher
interact with high and low achievers in the classroom, differences
which find support in observed frequencies of differential teacher
interactions as well as in observer ,judgments. In their own
treatment as well, first grade high and low teacher expectancy
students report differential teacher treatment. Yet we can also
see evidence for grade level or developmental differences as in
the extent of student awareness of specific teacher expectations.
Grade 'level differences in reactivity to teacher expectations have
yet to be ascertained. As well, the match between a student's
self-concept and the teacher's expectations appears to be a criti-
cal variable in a student's reactivity to influence. Our subse-
quent analyses should shed some light on the role of individual
student perceptions in moderating teacher expectancy influences
and the relative contributions of individual difference variables
versus classroom difference variables to the equation. As well
our work will hopefully better describe what teachers do dif-
fe ently in classrooms where students perceive more or less dif-
fere ial teacher treatment.

When he analyses have been completed, these results will
expand in new and as yet unstudied ways our knowledge of the
dynamics underlying the self-fulfilling prophecy and the mediators
of achievement. Investigating within one study the perceptions of
students, teachers, peers and parents in conjunction with the
influence of different classroom environments at different grade
levels will provide a powerful tool in increasing our understand-
ing of the developnent of,expectatons and their effects. An in-
depth look at student perceptions and conceptions of classroom
processes creates an incisive perspective on the reality and
effects of classroom life. In addition, studying these processes
at different age levels may provide knowledge of critical points
in time as well as factors relevant to children's cognitive
developnent which have implications for planning the timing and
implementation of educational practices to promote more positive
expectations and greater achievement for a broader spectrum of
learners.

Examining varying classroom environments at different grade
levels is also expected to yield specific information about teach-
ing and organizati)nal strategies appropriate to different grade
levels which facilitate children's views of themselves and others
as competent. In particular, knowledge of how teachers work
effectively with the increasing diversity of individual differ-
ences and needs represented in one classroom setting has become a
question of urgent and primary concern not only as it relates to
educational equity but also in our shift to a mainstreaming model
of education.

Finally, obtaining information from parents may generate
clues regarding factors which allow some children to gain an
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internal frame of reference, apparently less susceptible to nega-
tive effects of the expectations of others. These clues may sug-
gest ways of helping parents strengthen their children in this
area.
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Table 1

Revised Teacher Treatment Inventory Scales

Scale 1: Negative Feedback and Teacher Direction

(1) The teacher decides how S.R. spends time in class.

(2) S.R. has to do homework every day.

(3) The teacher makes S.R. feel bad when S.R. does not have the right answer.
(4) When S.R. has to work with another student, the teacher tells S.R. who

to work with.

(5) The teacher scolds S.R. for not trying.

(6) The teacher scolds S.R. for not listening.

(7) The teacher chooses the books S.R. will read in class.

(8) The teacher makes S.R. feel that S.R. has not done the work well.

(9) The teacher collects work before S.R. has a chance to finish.

(10) The teacher watches S.R. closely when S.R. is working.

Scale 2: Work and Rule Orientation

(1) When S.R. is working on a project or assignment, the teacher tells S.R.
what to do.

(2) The teacher asks S.R. if S.R. understands the work.

(3) When S.R. gives the wrong answer, the teacher tells S.R. how to make the
answer better.

(4) The teacher expects or thinks that S.R. will stick with what S.R. is working
on.

(5) The teacher thinks that it is more important for S.R. to learn than to
have fun.

(6) The teacher explains the rules to S.R.

(7) The teacher asks other students to help S.R.

(8) If S.R. breaks the rules, S.R. is punished.

(9) When S.R. gives the wrong answer, the teacher calls on someone else.

(10) The teacher spends time working with S.R.

Scale 3: High Expectations. Opportunity andLhoice__

(1) The teacher calls on S.R. to answer questions.

(2) The teacher asks S.R. to lead activities.

(3) The teacher makes S.R. feel good about how hard S.R. tries.

(4) The teacher calls on S.R. to explain things to the class.

(5) The teacher trusts S.R.

(6) The teacher lets S.R. make up S.R.'s own projects.

(7) The teacher is interested in S.R.

(8) The teacher lets S.R. do as S.R. likes as long as S.R. finishes the work.

(9) The teacher makes S.R. feel S.R. did very well when S.R. reads well or
gives the right answer.

(10) S.R. is given special privileges. S.R. gets to do special things in class.

- 59 -



Table 2

llsternal Consistency and Test-Retest Reliability

for Scales on the TTI

Scales
r

Internal Consistency Test-Retest

a

Grade 1

1

2

3

a

1

3

.69 95

.58 94

.81 94

.C9

.68 90

.78 91

.67 86

.65 87,

.78 87

Grade 3

;01 80

.69 80

.77 81

Grade 5

1

2

3

.71 155

.63 154

.83 155

.11 137

.75 136

.83 137

All Students

.70 341 .73 303

.63 338 ,7C 303

.84 340 .8o 305
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Table 3

Mean Frequency of Perceived Teacher Treatment toward High and Low Achievers

ty Grade Level

Grade 1 Grade 3 Grade 5

Scale Form n Mean S.D. t n M,2an S.D. t n Mean S.D. t

Low 8 ?.92 .29 4.71*** 7 2.70 .14 4.23*** 11 2.60 .26 4.75***
High 8 2.22 .30 7 2.18 .30 11 2.3.1 .22

2 Low 8 2.89 .16 3.51* 7 2.93 .16 6.65*** 11 3.03 .24 6.33***
High 8 2.40 .36 7 2.40 .14 11 2.47 .17

3 Low 8 2.22 .2h -6.09*** 7 2.31 .30 -2.98* 11 2.21 .28 -5.52***
High 8 3.03 .30 7 2.80 .32 11 2.89 .30



Table 4

Mean Frequency of Perceived Treatment toward High and Low Achievers in'Each Classroom

Classroom

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13

Scale 1 - Negative Feedback and Teacher Direction

High M 2.59 1.96 2.01 2.50 2.14 2.50 2.28 2.21 1.87 2.65 2.28 2.48 1.94
SD .37 .35 .44 .28 .52 .24 .54 .40 .44 .24 .33 .29 .39

Low M 2.69 2.88 2.44 2.56 2.38 3.14 2.70 2.34 2.61 2.90 2.82 3.15 2.80
SD .55 .74 .49 .47 .37 .20 .24 .44 .63 .35 .70 .38 .30

Scale 2 - Work and Rule Orientation

High M 2.46 2.39 2.24 2.50 2.44 2.0 2.55 2.42 2.47 3.10 2.50 2.39 2.40
SD .32 .47 .47 .35 .44 .43 .58 .42 .20 .18 .27 .60 .29

L)w M 2.83 3.07 2.77 3.38 2.61 2.78 3.11 2.60 3.21 2.78 3.00 3.10 3.10
SD .37 .50 .31 .11 .56 .22 .28 .34 .20 .43 .36 .46 .44

Scale 3 - High Exrectatlons, Opportunity, and Choice

High M 2.87 3.02 2.34 2.60 3.23 3.30 2.79 2.92 2.96 3.20 3.08 2.90 2.46
SD .41 .32 .34 .56 .58 .43 .54 .44 .84 .42 .25 .36 .48

Low M 1.95 2.87 2.34 2.72 2.44 2.08 2.23 2.19 2.25 2.44 2.35 2.32 2.07
SD .55 .50 .37 .63 .41 .73 .40 .36 .40 .73 .76 .39 .30
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Table 4 (cont.)

Mean Frequency of Perceived Treatment toward High and Low Achievers in Each Classroom

Classroom

Form 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26

Scale 1 - Negative Feedback and Teacher Direction

High M 1.95 2.44 2.20 1.90 1.82 2.02 2.55 1.89 2.07 2.13 1.87 1.92 2.07
SD .24 .63 .57 .43 .28 .62 .51 .54 .33 .25 .46 .45 .49

Low M 3.18 2.82 2.77 3.30 2.97 2.71 2.65 2.71 2.50 2.40 2.58 2.20 2.68
SD .65 .35 .85 .20 .47 .34 .44 .38 .15 .57 .43 .16 .27

.1...............*

Scale 2 - Work and Rule Orientation

nigh M 2.90 2.46 2.30 2.02 2.08 2.05 2.55 2.18 2.20 2.47 2.53 2.50 2.42
SD .38 .32. .00 .29 .21 .44 .48 .71 .45 .21 .32 .46 .57

low M 3.20 3.16 3.13 3.02 2.87 3.00 2.75 2.88 3.09 3.10 2.78 3.03 2.70
SU .44 .23 .57 .42 .23 .23 .52 .39 .32 .14 .24 .20 .34

Scale 3 - High Expectations, Opportunity, and Choice

High M 3.25 3.22 2.70 2.38 3.02 3.17 2.85 3.30 2.30 3.13 3.13 2.70 2.85
SD .24 .28 1.56 .84 .39 .41 .41 .44 .33 .15 .49 .37 .47

Low M 1.82 2.01 2.20 1.78 2.00 2.33 2.28 2.44 2.43 2.60 1.92 2.19 2.00
SD .41 .22 .36 .27 .61 .38 .66 .35 .40 .28 .54 .40 .39

1

en
1/4o
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Table 5

Mean Correlations of Student Achievement and Expectation
Level with TTI: Self-rating Scales for All Classrooms
and for High and Low Differential Treatment Classrooms

TTI: High Low
Self- All Differential Differential Mann-Whitney
rate Classrooms Treatment Treatment U-statistic
Scale (N=7) N N U(3,4)

Prior Reading Achievement Level

2 Negative Feedback .04 -.30 (3)
and Teacher Direction

3 Work and Rule .08 -.18 (3)
Orientation

.03 .21 (4)4 High Expectations,
Opportunity and
Choice

a

.07 (4)

.15 (4)

-.20 (3)

U=0, p<.05

U.1, p=.057

11.0, p<.05

Teacher Expectations for Reading

2 Negative Feedbatk
and Teacher Direction

3 Work and Rule
Orientation

4 High Expectations,
Opportunity and
Choice

-.18

.17

.18

-.32 (3)

.06 (3)

.31 (4)

-.09 (4)

.25 (4)

.01 (3)

U..1, p-.057

11.2, n.s.

11.0, pt.05

Note: Positive correlations indicate that high achievers or high expectation students reported
a higher frequency of the teacher treatment.
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Tablet)

Percent of Variance (R
2

) in Student Expectations and Achievement
Accounted for by Prior Heading Achievement,

and Teacher Expectation Measures

Independent
Variables

----

Order of Dependent Variables (N=196)
Entry in
Hierarchical
Regression
Analyses

Student.

Expectations
Readir.g

Student

Eipectations
Schoolwork

Year End
Reading

Achievement
------

Prior 1st .171* .104" .631000
Achievement
Reading

Teacher 2nd .02* .04** .07*"
Expectations
Reading

.
Teacher 2nd .040* .06*** .07***
Expectationn
rJohoolwor!t

(in :separate

analyses)

*p < .05, NWp < .01, "Np < .001.

71t)
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TeOleig f

1.1.
Percent of Variance (R

2
) in Student Expectations and Achievement

Accounted for by Prior Reading Achievement, and Teacher Expectations
in Hgh and Low Differontiating Classrooma

Differentiation
Determined by:

N

Independent
Variableshigh Low

Global 103 93 Prior Ach R
Index T Exp Read

T Exp SWork

F(Read)

F(SWork)

--------
Seale 2 99 97 Prior Ach It

T Exp Read
T Exp SWork

F(Read)

F(SWork)
_ _

Scale 3 99 97 Prior Aell R

T Exp Road
I Exp SWork

F(Read)
F(rAork)

-------
:;cale 4 118 70 Vrior itch R

T Exp Rend
I Exp SUork

F(Read)

Mork)

t1, ( .10, MI, ( .05, MMp < .01, 11/14p <

Order of
Entry in

Hierarchical
Rer,resslon

Annlysea

Dependent Variables (N:196)

Student Expectations

Reading

Di Diff L.o Diff

1

2

1

2

2

1

2

2

2

.001.

07**

.06**

1.03, nn

. 30, ns

.002

.02

.20**
.o6wit .00h

.05* .03*

.92, nn

. 1.9, nn

- -

.09" i.7 *K*

Year End

Reading
Schoolwork Achievement

Di Diff to Diff Di Diff (to Diff

1.53, ns
1.17, tin

..05*

.06**

.06**

1.29, ns
.8h, no

.16***

.01

.05*

.06* .1h***

.001

.01

I3*** .003 .W""
.i4* .001 .16"

450*K
d.oh*

tin

nn
ill

.6841"

.03 **

.6h***

.05***

.05***

.7*** .77***

_..11.0114
-.)16**

JII*1.111/... ..................11.111M110.11111.

BEST COPY

'2.80*
;).39c1

....
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S

0

0

0

Subjects

Classrooms

Grade 1
Grade 3
Grade 5

Total

Parents

"easures

Children

Teacher

Classroom

Plren:

Table 8

Design: Ecology of Children's Achievement Expectations

Time Period

ra in pring

579

10

10

10

30

Entering Achievement
Status

Perceotions of Teacher
Treatment
Hign Achiever
Low Achiever
Self

Expectations
Reading
Math
Scnool work

Perceived Teacher
Expectations

Perceived Parent
Expectations

Achievement Motivation

Self-Conceot
Cognitive
Gener-.1

Teacher Expectations
Free Sort
Reading
Math

School work

Teachino Strategies

Questionnaire

High Oiff T Low Oiff T

2

2

2

6

2

2

2

6

Classroom Oimension
Observation System

Rating Scale
Narrative Records of

Classroom Structure
and Process

579

10

10

10

30

243

Year-End Achievement
Status

Parent Expectations
work

Parent Questionnaire

)

BEST COPT



IMAM
Children

Classrooms

Grade 1

Grade 3
Grade 5

Total

Parents

easures

Children

Teacher

Classroom

Parent

Tab le 9

Design: Mediators of Self-fulfilling Prophecies in Classrooms

Time Period

a Winter

144 (12 per class) 144

High Oiff T Low Dill T

4 2 2
4

2 2
4

2 2

12 6 6

Entering Achievement
Status

Perceptions of Teacher
Treatment
--WWWEhiever

Low Achiever
Self

Expectations
Reading
Math
Scnool work

Perceived Teacher
Expectations

Perceived Parent
Expectations

Achievement Motivation

Self-Concept
Cognitive
General

Teacher Expectations
Free Sort
Reading
Math

Schnol work

Teaching Strategies

Questionnaire

)0 Te4

Perceotions of Teacher
reatment

High TEhiever
Low Achiever
Self

Ex ectations

Math

School work
Perceived Teacher

Expectations
Perceived Parent
Expectations

Achievement Motivation

Notions of Ability

Clinical Interviews

Teacher Expectations

Reading
Math

Teacher Interview

Classroom Dimension
Observation System

Rating cale
arrative Records of
Classrflom Structure
and Prrcess

Reading and Meth Group
Membership

Observer Perceotions of
Teacher Treatment
High Achiever male
nigh Achiever Female
Low Achiver Male
Low Achiever Female

5i)
- 68 -

°ring__

144

High Oiff T Low Oiff T

2 2

2 2

2 2

6 6

38 30

Year-End Achievement
-talus

LTST
Parent Expectations

School work

Parent Ques.ion!+a' re



Table 10

Classroom Structure Variables Affecting the Development

of Achievement Expectations

I. Structure of Task

1. Variety of Tasks

2. Sequence of Tasks

3. Divergent Processes and Products

4. Amount (pace) of Content covered

5. Nature of Content

6. Level of Task Difficulty

II. Grouping

1. Size

2. Number

3. Basis for Grouping (Ability,
Skills, Interests, Peer
Interaction)

4. Areas for Grouping
(rontent)

5. Flexibility ( Amount of Re-
grouping, Length of Grouping)

6. Mobility of Individuals (Within
Stable Groups)

7. Stability of Groups (Across
Content Areas)

8. Labelling (Imagery)

9. Group Operation (lumber of Groups
Functioning as Groups at Once)

10. Amount of Time in Groups (vs.

Individual and Whole Class Structure)

III. Locus of Responsibility in Learning

1. Areas of choice (Tasks, Timing,

Sequence, Group, Creation or
Direction of Tasks)

2. Evaluation (T - Joint - St)

3. Pace (T vs. St. determined)

4. Self-direction

5. Responsibilities Assign6

alki

A A .4t, tAn

IV. Feedback and Evaluation

1. Areas'of Competence (Uni-dimensional
vs. Multi-dimensional

Variety of Tasks within
Regular Curriculum

Multi-faceted Assessment

Global or Specific Recogni-
tion of Competence

2. Standard of Evaluation

Comparativeness (Class, Age,
Grade Normative)

Absolute or Program Standard

Self (Prior Work)

Possibility of Meeting Standard

Categories for Evaluation
(Mastery vs. Rating, Ranking)

3. Visibility of Evaluation

4. Treatment of Correct/Incorrect
Responses, Behavior

Confirm/Disconfirm

Probe errors/Expand thinking
vs. Move on

Information given

Praise/Criticism

Reward/Punishment

Encouragement of self-
assessment

Remediation (Progress vs.
Punitive)

V. Motivation

Goal Structure (Cooperative,

Competitive, Individualistic

Reward Structure (Intrinsic
vs. Extrinsic)

VI. Quality of Relations.hips

Positive

Negative

VII. Statement of Expectations.

- 69 -
81



Table 11

Mean Frequency of Perceived Teacher Treatment Toward
High and Low Achievers and by Grade Level

Teacher
Treatment
Inventory

Target Achievement Grade Level
High

Achievement
Form

Low
Achievement

Form
1 3 5

Scales (n=30) (n=30) (n=10) (n=10) (n=10)

I Negative Feedback
and Teacher Direction

2.27a 2.60 2.53 2.48 2.31
SD .27 .20 .18 .18 .17

II Work and Rule
Orientation

M 2.61 2.93 2.67 2.85 2.80
SD .18 .18 .15 .12 .05

III High expectations,
Opportunity and
Choice

M 2.83 2.44 2.77 2.57 2.57
SD .19 .24 .15 .12 .08

a
A rating of frequency of teacher interaction where 4=always and 1=never.

- 70-



Table 12

Mean Frequency of Differential Teacier Treatment
oy Type of Classroom and by Grade

ape of Classroom
High Low

Differential Differential

Grade Level

Treatment
Classrooms

Treatment
Classrooms

1 3 5

(n=15) (n=15) ' (n=10) (n=10) (n=10)

Mean 7.02
a

4.21 3.77 6.79 6.29

SD 2..24 1.73 2.28 2.34 1.16

a
A higher score indicates a greater frequency of differential

treatment favoring high achievers as perceived by individual
students within classrooms.

- 71 -



Mean

SD

Table 13

Mean Frequency of Positive Teacher Treatment by
Type of Classroom, Grade and TeacherExpectancy Level

Type of
Classroom

High Low
Differential Differential

Grade TeacherExpectancy
Level

1 3 5 High Low

21.92 21.20

1.13 1.05

22.30 21.88 20.50 22.06 20.74

1.12 .78 .57 1.21 1.62

Grade

1 3 5

Teacher
Expectancy High 22.73 22.06 21.40
Reading 1.33 1.04 .93

Low 21.59 21.64 19.00
1.32 .74 1.02

72 -



Table 14

Correlations among Expectation Variables (Teacher
and/or Student) by Grade Level

Expectations

Variables 1

Grade
3 5

Awareness of Teacher Expectations

Correlation between student
perceived teacher expectations
and teacher expectations -.04 .12 .37

Congruence of Student and Teacher

Reading .05 .18 .40
Math .01 .04 .43
Schoolwork .02 .04 .48

Congruence of Student and Perceived
Teacher ExpL:tations

Schoolwork .24 .38 .56

Characteristics of Teacher
Expectations

Congruence between Reading and
Math .73 .73 .73

Influence of prior Reading
achievement on teacher
expectations--Reading .50 .72 .74

Prior Reading on teacher
expectations--Math

Characteristics of Student
Expectations

Congruence between Reading and
Math

.41 .61 .56

. 32 -.07 -.06

Influence of prior Reading
achievement on student
expectations--Reading .15 .13 .35

Prior Reading on student
expectations--Math

. 06 .15 .05

t-.)

- 73 -



Table 15

Correlations among Expectation Variables (Teacher and/or Student) h
Type of Classroom and Grade Level.

Grade
1 3 5 High Low

Variables High D Low D High D Low D High D Low D D D

Awareness of Teacher Expectations ' .00 -.07. .18 .06 Llii.yiii 1.14 .116_i

. ,

Congruence of Student and Teacher
Expectations Reading

1 .15 -.06 -733--:Oii --:iii----tiii 724----.-6--
Math h.in -.06 .07 .00 .43 .421 .16 .16
Schoolwork .01 .04 .06 .03 .44 .52J .17 .20

Congruence of Student and Perceived
- ,

Teacher Expectations Schoolwork .21 .28 (.35 .40", 1 .54 .58. :....32142

Characteristics ofTeacher
Expectations

Congruence between Reading and
Math

Influence of prior Reading
achievement on teacher
expectations--Reading

Prior Reading on teacher
expectations--Math

Characteristics of Student
1xpectations

Congruence between Reading and
Math

Influence of prior Reading
achievement on student
expectations--Reading

Prior Reading on student
expectations-Math

.62 .84

.60 .40

.49 .34

!.83 .64 :.82 .65

:.78 .67 ;.76 .73
,

.

i

.70 .52 '.61 .52

.76 .71

.71 .60

.60 .46

.36 .28 -.14 .00 -.1/: .02 i !.03 .10

.19 .11 .17 .09 .21 .49 .19 .23

1

.06 .17 ; .06 ,23 .12 .03 .00 .03
_1



Variables

Table 16

Correlations among Expectation Variables by Type of Classroom
and Grade Level in a Subsample of Extreme Classrooms

Grade

1 3

High Low High Low
Diff Diff Diff Diff

Student Awareness of TE

Congruence between TE and SE

1:-.15 -.291 77.11 -.13!

Reading 1 -.01 -.06 .30

Math i -.07 .06 1-.06 -.13
,'

Schoolwork L .14 .17) i .09 -.05

Congruence of Student and
Perceived TE 1 .14 -.16] i .59 .051

Characteristics of Teacher
Expectation

Congruence between R & M

Influence of prior Reading
on TE--Reading

Influence of prior Reading
on TE--Math

Characteristics of Student
Expectation

Congruence between R & M

Influence of prior Reading
on TE--Reading

Influence of prior 10.ading
on TE--Math

eimmoLimms

.40 .79' .80 .66

,48 .48

.32

. 27 .31

. 26 .16

.24_ _....02,j

.84 .50 .

.69 .45 1

.01 .17

.15 .17

.37

5

High

Diff
Low
Diff

.65 .371

'.42

..67
)

1.66

.29'

.27
,

.491

.51 .631

.90

.74

.70

.52

.67

.40

.28

.33

'.21

-.12

.48

27



Table 17

Mean Student Expectations Rating in Reading in the Fall
as a Function of Grade and Type of Classroom

High. Low High Differential Low Differential
Differential Differential High Low High Low

Grade TE TE TE TE

1

3

5

5.60a

5.73

7.20

5.41

4.17

7.23

4.00

3.98

5.65

7.49

8.10

9.57

5.81

4.44

5.60

4.79

3.86

9.71

a
A lower number represented a higher expectation level.

- 16



Table 18

Man Number of CDS Forms Used and Minutes
of Observation

Grade
High Diff
Low Diff

Grade 3

Grade 5

High Diff
Low Diff

High Diff
Low Diff

Sample Mean

CDS'S

38.50
28.50

27.50
32.00

26.00

31.50

Minutes Obs.

745.00

709.50

618.00

723.00

746.50

728.50

30.67 711.75



Table 19

Proportions and Standard Errors for Structural Variables by Grade Level and Type of Classroom

Variables

Grade
1

Grade
3

Grade
5

High

Diff
Classes

Low

Diff
Classes

Grade
High D Low D High D Low D High D Low D 1 3 5

Type of Organization
Croup Structure P .21 .36 .34 .15 .40 .24 .32 .25 .29 .24 .32

Se .05 .07 .06 .10 .07 .05 .03 .03 .04 .04 .04

Whole Class
Structure P .58 .49 .39 .48 .37 .39 .45 .45 .54 .44 .38

Se .06 .07 .07 .06 .07 .06 .04 .04 .05 .04 .05 I

Mixed Structure P .19 .13 .25 .32 .17 .35 .20 .27 .16 .29 .26
coN

Se .04 .04 .06 .05 .05 .06 .03 .03 .03 .04 .04 1

Task Structure
Student Choice P .11 .05 .36 .27 .31 .12 .26 .15 .08 .31 .22

Se .03 .03 .07 .05 .07 .04 .03 .03 .02 .04 .04

Task Divergence P .56 .07 .42 .22 .44 .27 .47 .19 .31 .32 .36
Se .05 .03 .07 .05 .07 .05 .04 .03 .03 .04 .05

Task Difference:
Same task .54 .80 .38 .41 .33 .38 .42 .53 .42 .40 .36
Same series .17 .12 .21 .21 .10 .44 .16 .26 .15 .21 .32
Different task

to series .025 .015 .24 .30 .36 .13 .21 .15 .02 .27 .24
Same broad

topic .12' .04 .11 .08 .06 .03 .10 .05 .08 .09 .05
Different task .155 .04 .07 .02 .16 .02 .13 .02 .10 .04 .09



ct

Table 20

Group Structural Variables by Grade Level and Type of Classroom

Variables

Grade
1

Grade

3

Grade
5

High

Diff
Classes

Low
Diff

Classes
Grade

High D Low D High D Low D High D Low D 1 3 5

Mean # identified
reading groups 5.0 3.0 6.5 5.5 3.0 3.0 4.8 3.8 4.0 6.0 3.0

Mean # instructed
reading groups 2.5 2.0 6.0 4.5 1.5 3.0 2.7 3.2 2.3 4.3 2.3

Mean 1/ math groups 0 1.5 1.5 0 3.0 2.5 1.5 1.3 0.8 0.8 2.8

Croup labels
a

Cr

No or neutral labels .50 .87 .69 .04 .50 .44 .56 .45 .69 .37 .47

Consecutive labels
a

.51 .13 .32 .93 .25 .56 .36 .54 .32 .63 .41

Image labels 0 0 0 .03 .25 0 .0E1 .01 0 .02 .13

`Proportion of observed groups where these labels were used.

3 :2
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Table 21

Proportion of Teachers within Grade and Type of Classroom
Using Flexible and Heterogeneous Grouping

Flexible

1

3

5

Heterogenous

1

3

5

High Differential Low Differential

1.00 0

1.00 .50

.50 .50

.50 1.00

1.00 .50

.50 1.00

IP



Table 22

Proportions and Standard Errors for Teacher Interaction Behavior
by Grade Level and Type of Classroom

Variables

Grade

High Low
Diff Diff

Classes Classes
Grade

1

High Low
Diff Diff

3

High Low
Diff Diff

5

High Low
Diff Diff. 1 3 5

Encourage Expressiveness

P .33 .08 .36 .25 .15 .19 .28 .17 .20 .31 .17
Se .05 .03 .07 .05 .05 .05 .03 .03 .03 .04 .03

Cooperative Strategies P .29 .20 .24. .08 .39 .16 .31 .15 .24 .16 .28
Se .05 .06 .06 .03 .07 .05 .03 .03 .04 .03 .04

Positive Display P .86 .57 .67 .44 .58 .74 .70 .58 .71 .55 .66
Se .03 .06 .08 .06 .07 .09 .04 .04 .03 .05 .06

Positive Academic
Evaluation P .92 .68 .81 .66 .68 .83 .81 .72 ;.80 .75 .75Se .02 .03 .03 .03 .03 .04 .02 .02 .02 .02 .03

Positive Behavioral
Evaluation P .46 .16 .07 .12 .06 .13 .20 .14 .31 .09 .09Se .04 .02 .03 .02 .02 .03 .02 .02 .02 .02 .02

Buffered criticism P .38 .18 ,30 .15 .47 .69 .38 .34 .28 .22 .58Se .05 .03 .05 .03 .03 .04 .03 .02 .03 .03 .03
Praise P .92 .43 .67 .49 .56 ,r2 .71 .48 .68 .58 .54Se .02 .03 .04 .03 .02 .03 .02 .02 .02 .02 .02
Positive

Relationships P .09 .02 .09 .06 .08 .13 .09 .07 .06 .08 .10Se .01 .00 .06 .0); ; .01 .01 .01 .00 .00 .01 .01

co'



S #0,

Interaction
Variables

Table 23

Significant Effects on Teacher Interaction Variables

Differential
Treatment Grade Level

Classroom Effects Effects
Interaction

P level Direction P level Direction Z P level rirection.

Enrourage student
expressiveness 2.61* 11,1, 2.53* 3>5 3.10* 11>L (1>5)

Cooperative strategies 3.78* H>L 2.25* 5>3

Positive display 2.14* 11>L 2.76* 1>3
*3.48* 11,1. (1>5)

2.60* 11,14 (3>5)

Positive academic
evaluation 3.40* 111. 6.08* H>l, (1 >5)

4.11* H>L (3>5)

Positive behavioral
evaluation 2.64* H,L 7.77* 1>3 6.19* H>L (1>3)

7.67* 1>5 6.59* H>L (1>5)

Buttered criticism 9.21*
7.66*

5>3
5>1

5.41*
*

4.94
li'L

H>L
(1'5)

(3'5)

Praise 9.80* 11 >11 >1.' 3.49* 1>3 5.57
*

H>L (1>3)

5.09* 1>5 8.09* 11>L (1>5)

Positive relationships 2.99* 1-1,1, 2.90* '>1 3.56* H>L (1-'5)

2.26* H>L (3,5)

*Significant



Table 24

Proportion of Teacher and Student Behavior by 'eaLher in High and Low Reading
Groups and by Type of Classroom: Bedrosian-Vernon Dissertation

High Differential Classes Low Differential Classes

Teacher 1 Teacher 3 Teacher 2 Teacher 4

High Low High Low High Low High L,1 w
Group Group Group Group Group Group Group Group

Teacher Variables

Informality .97 1..00 .98 .94

Trust .78 .50 .91 .60

Warmth .99 .99 .98 .77
*

Support .97 .90
*

.99 .68
*

Favorably acknowledged
student remarks .95 .89

**
.96 .61

*

Teacher questions followed
* **

by favorable behavior 1.00 .98 .99 .95

Buffered criticism 1.00 1.00 .45 .03
*

Student Variables

Time engaged in reading .95 .89 .88 .67
**

Proportion of correct
responses .89 .86 .91 .77

**

*
.95 .73 .97 .99

**
.36 .00 .75 1.00

.44 .16
*

.81 .64
*

.84 .62
*

.83 .77

.94 .73
**

.79 .55
**

.81 .69
**

.90 .88



Table 25

Proportion of Teacher Behavior by Group and by Type of Classroom:
Bedrosian-Vernon Dissertation

Teacher Variables

High Differential
Classes

Low Differential
Classes

High
Group

Low
Group

High
Group

Low
Group

Informality .98 .97 .96 .86

Trust .85 .55 .56 .50

Warmth .99 .88 .63 .40

Support .98 .79 .84 .70

Favorably acknowledged
student remarks .96 .75 .82 .73

Teacher questions followed
by favorable behavior 1.00 .97 .84 .71

Buffered criticism .73 .52 .79 1.00

.1..



1.. A. Brattesani Student Susceptibility

,able 26

T-tests indicating Cell Comparisons of

Mean Classroom Reading Achievement Gains

Student
Self-evaluation

Teacher Expectation (TE) Group Comparison

Hi vs Mod TE Mod vs Lo TE

High Differential Teacher Treatment Classrooms
(N=10)

t(9)=1.80, p< .10

t(9)=.06. n.s.

High S-E

Low S-E

t(9)=.57. n.s.

t(9)=1.39, p< .10

Low Differential Teacher Treatment Classrooms
(N=10)

High S-E

Low S-E

t(9)=1.22. p< .15 t(9)=.21 n.s.

t(9)=.18. n.s. t(9)=1.79, p< .10

- 85 - 99



r. A. Drattesani

Table 27

Student Susceptibility

Mean Classroom Reading Achievement. Gains

in Hiatt, and Low effC; eived, Pifferential Treatment Classrooms

. for Students Varying in Self-evaluation and Teacher Expectations

MIT

Student
Self-evaluation

Teacher Expectation

High Moderate Low
(Control)

High Differential

Ito

Teacher Treatment Classrooms
(N=10)

High S-E .26 > -.31 = -.13
SD .66 .43 .88

Low S-E
1

.05 = .03 > -. 41
SD .46 .67 .51

Low Differential teacher Treatment
(N=10)

Classrooms

High S-E .14 > -.27 = -.34
SD .47 .88 .33

Low S-E .16 = .22 > -.38
SD .85 .51 .59

Note: Because scores Are residualized achievement gains, positive
scores indicate greater gains than would be predicted from prior
achievement scores. Negative scores indicate less aain than
predicted.



0 Table 28

Parent Views in Spring as a Function of their Child's Grade,
Type of Classroom, and Teacher Expectancy Level

0

S

0

Parent Variables

High
Teacher

Expectancy
Students

Low
Teacher

Expectancy
Students Level

Ability Ratings

1.66a
.60

2.48a
.47

a
5.30
1.91

1.73a
.53

1.62a
.46

1.46a

.28

4.33
b

.49

b
3.93

.57

2.54

.73

1.88

.57

11.71

4.06

2.56

.65

2.25

.99

1.54

.37

4.19
.49

3.52
.65

p<.001

p<.001

p<.001

p<.001

p<.01

n.s.

n.s.

p<.01

Rating of relative reading ability

M
SD

Rating of relative math ability

M
SD

Rating of overall academic ability

M
SD

Perceived Teacher

Perceived teacher rating of
child's ability M

SD

Affect and Control

Satisfaction with child's
achievement M

SD

Perceived influence on child's
success in school M

SD

Educational Aspirations

Desired completion M
SD

Expected level of completion M
SD

S

a
Lower number is higher score.

b
Higher number is higher score.



APPENDIX: MEASURES

Student Measures

Teacher Treatment Inventory: Long Form (What is School Like for Students?)
Cover page for High and Low Achiever, Male and Female
Complete form

Teacher Treatment Inventory: Short Form

My Classroom

Expectations: Self, Perceptions of Teacher, Perceptions of Parentsmodifier' from Self-Concept of Attainment Scale (Nicholls, 1976)
Self-Concept Items from Cognitive and General Scales of Perceived

Competence Scale for Children, (Harter, 1982) and
Achievement Motivation Items (What I am Like)

Student Interview Questions

Teacher Measures

Ways Teachers Think about Students

Teacher Expectations

Teaching Strategies

Teacher Interview

Classroom Dimensions Observation System *

Field Note Record Form

Classroom Dimensions Scale

Parent Measures

Parent Questionnaire: Influence and Reactions to School Work and
Expectations

* Coding Manual is available from the Project Office.
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WHAT IS SCHOOL LIKE FOR STUDENTS?

Name
Age

Imagine that there is a pretend student in your class.

\

This boy is someone who does not do very well in school.
In fact, he always gets the lowest grades in the class.

Everyone thinks he is not very smart.

Here is an example:

How do you think your teacher works with him? >

The teacher moves his seat.

.011.11.0

Always Often Sometimes Never

0 0

- 89 -

Not to be used or reproduced without written permission of the author,
Rhona S. Weinstein, Ph.D., University of California, Berkeley, 1982.
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WHAT IS SCHOOL LIKE FOR STUDENTS?

Name Age

Imagine there is a pretend student in your class.

This girl is someone who does not do very well in school.

In fact, she always gets the lowest grades in the class.

Everyone thinks she is not very smart.

ow do you think your teacher works with her?

Here is an example:

The teacher moves her seat.

(1-3)

I (4-5)

2 i (6)

2
I

(7)

2-1 (8)

;1.

Always Often Sometimes Never

-90-

Not to be used or reproduced without written permission of the author,
Rhona S. Weinstein, Ph. D., University of California, Berkeley, 1982.
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WHAT IS SCHOOL LIKE FOR STUDENTS?

Name
Age

Imagine that there is a pretend student in your class.

This boy is someone who does really well in school.

In fact, he always gets the best grades in the class.

Everyone thinks he is very smart.

Here is an example:

How do you think your teacher works with him?

The teacher moves his seat.

1

2

1

Always Often Sometimes Never

0 0

- 91 -

Not to be used or reproduced without written permission of the author,
Rhona S. Weinstein, Ph. D., University of California, Berkeley, 1982.
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OR

WHAT IS SCHOOL LIKE FOR STUDENTS?

Name Age

Imagine there is a pretend student in your class.

This girl is someone who does really well in school.

In fact, she always gets the best grades in the class.

Everyone thinks she is very smart.

How do you think your teacher works with her?

Here is an example:

The teacher moves her seat.

(1-3)

(4-5)

2' (6)

1 (7)

12 (8)

Always Often Sometimes Never

-92-

Not to be used or reproduced without written permission of the author,
Rhona S. Weingtein, Ph. D., liyecity of California, Berkeley, 1982.



1. When she 'is working on a
project or assignment, the
teacher tells her what to
do.

2. The teacher decides how she
spends time in class.

3. --She has to do homework
every day.

4. The teacher makes her feel
bad when she does not have
the right answer.

5. The teacher calls on her to
answer questions.

6. The teacher makes her feel
she did very well when she
reads well or gives the right
answer.

Always Often Sometimes Never

O 0

O'
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The teacher asks her if she
understands the work.

8. When she has to work with
another student, the teacher
tells her who to work with.

9. The teacher spends time
working with her.

10. When she gives the wrong
answer, the teacher tells
her how to make the answer
better.

11. The teacher scolds her for
not trying.

12. The teacher asks her to lead
activities.

Always Often Sometimes Never

0

0 0

0



-3-

13. The teacher expects or thinks
that she will stick with
what she is working on.

14. The teacher makes her feel
good about how hard she
tries.

15. The teacher scolds her for
not listening.

16. The teacher thinks that it
is more important for her
to learn than to have fun.

17. The teacher chooses the books
she will read in class.

18. The teacher makes her feel
that she has not done the
work well.

Always Often Sometimes Never

0

0 O

00 0

Uo 0

0 C 0

109
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.19. The teacher calls on her to
explain things to the class.

20. The teacher collects work
before she has a chance to
finish.

21. The teacher trusts her.

22. The teacher lets her make
up her own projects.

23. The teacher explains the
rules to her.

24. She is given special privileges.
She gets to Jo special things
in class.

Always Often Sometimes Never

O 0

0 0

0 0

000 0

O 0 0



25.

26.

27.

28.

29.

30.

The teacher lets her do as
she likes, as long as she
finishes the work.

5..

The teacher asks other students
to help her.

If she breaks the rules, she
is punished.

The teacher is interested in
her.

The teacher watches her
closely when she is working.

When she gives the wrong
answer, the teacher calls
on someone else.

Always Often Sometimes Never

o0
0 0

0 O O

0

o0 O

o0 0



!
WHAT IS SCHOOL LIKE FOR YOU?

Think about the things you do fn school

and the way your teacher works with you.

HOW DOES YOUR TEACHER WORK WITH YOU?

Example:

The teacher helps me.

1. The teacher asks me if I
understand the wo^k.

2. The teacher scolds me for
not trying.

Always Often Sometimes Never

0

0

0

- 98.-

Not to be used or reproduced without written permission of the author,
Rhona S. Weinstein, Ph.D., University of California, Berkeley, 1982.
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3. The teacher asks me to lead
activities.

4. The teacher makes me feel
that I have not done the work
well.

5. The teacher calls on me to
explain things to the class.

6. I am given special privileges.
I get to do special things
In class.

7. The teacher asks other students
to help me.

8. The teacher is interested
in me.

..

Always Often Sometimes Never

0

0

0 0

113
-99- (23)



Name

Here are a few nure questions
about YOU.

Pretend that the circles are
all the stud:nts in your class,
with the ones who will get the
highest marks at the TOP and
the ones who will get the
lowest marks at the BOTTOM.

Put an X in one circle to show
how well you think YOU will do
in your

SCHOOL WORK

Eja] (1 "3)
(4)

- 100 -

Adapted from Nicholls; 1977. 1 14

TOP OF THE CLASS

0

0
0
0
0

O
O
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
00

RATTAN nr THE rt ASS



Now, put an X in one circle to
show how well you think YOU
will do in

READING

- 101 -
115

lUr Ut IHt LLAbb

0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
O
0

BOTTOM OF THE CLASS



Put an X in one circle to show
how well you think YOU will do
in

MATHEMATICS

- 102 -
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How well does your teacher think you

will do in your SCHOOL WORK?

- 103 117

00000

000000

0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0

BOTTOM OF THE CLASS



How well do your parents think you will

do in your SCHOOL WORK?

(13-14)
104

118

sin' tor on& 6A.A..1.2

0

00000
O
O
O
O

0000

00
O
O

BOTTOM OF THE CLASS



[ WHAT I AM LIKE

. A lot A little
Sample Sentence

Some kids would rather Other kids would
0 play outdoors in their BUT rather watch T.V.

spare time.

(24)

A little A lot

Some kids feel that
they are very good
at their school work

Some kids feel that
there are a lot of
things about themselves
that they would change
if they could

Some kids feel like
they are just as smart
as other kids their age

Some kids are pretty
sure of themselves

OSome kids are pretty
slow in finishing their
school work

Other kids worry
BUT about whether they

can do their school
work.

BUT

Other kids would
like to stay pretty
much the same.

Other kids aren't so
BUT sure and wonder if

they are as smart.

Other kids are not
BUT very sure of themselves. 0

Other kids can do
BUT their school work

quickly.

- 105 -
Items 1-14 adapteci from Harter, 1978. Items 15-19 adapted from
Uguroglu & Walberg, 1979.
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A lot A little

6.

10.

11.

A little A lot

Some kids feel good Other kids wish
about the way they BUT they acted differently.
act

what they learn BUT
0Some kids often forget Other kids can remember

things easily.

Some kids think that
maybe they are not a BUT

Other kids are pretty
sure that they are

very'good person a good person.

Some kids like school
Other kids don't likebecause they do well BUT school because theyin class
aren't doing well.

(:) Some kids are very happy Other kids wish theybeing the way they are BUT were different.

0

)
0 Some kids wish it was Other kids don't haveeasier to understand BUT any trouble understanding

what the teacher says what the teacher says.

Some kids aren't very Other kids think thehappy with the way they BUT way they do things is
do a lot of things

fine.

- 106- 120
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A lot A little

13

1

16.

1

OSome
kids have trouble

figuring out the answers BUT
at school

OSome
kids are usually

sure that what they are BUT
doing is the right thing

When some kids start a

0 new project, they usually BUT
finish it

Some kids like new work

0 to be mostly easy

Some kids try new
(:). activities

0 When some kids have a
hard problem, they keep
trying to solve it

0 Some kids feel afraid
when the teacher starts
a brand new subject

A little A lot

Other kids almost
always can figure
out the answers.

Other kids aren't
so sure whether or
not they are doing
the right thing.

When other kids start
a new project, they
don't finish it.

Other kids like new
BUT work to be mostly hard.

Other kids never try
BUT new activities.

When other kids have a
BUT hard problem, they

usually give up.

Other kids feel excited
BUT when the teacher starts

a brand new subject.

- 107 - (43)



NOTIONS OF ABILITY

Name

III. Notion of Smartness

Different kids' have different ideas about smartness. I am going to read
two kinds of ideas about smartness. Then you can tell me which one you
believe.

1. You can become as smart as you want.C2

2. There are some things you won't be
good at no matter how hard you try.11

3. There are many kinds of smartness:
if kids are not smart in one thing
they might be smart in something c)
else.

4. It's important to know how smart
you are compared to other kids. CI

5. Some kids aren't smart in anything.Q

You can learn new things but how
smart you are stays pretty much 0 (
the same.

You can learn anything if you try. 1:3

SMartness is one' kind of thing:

either kids're smart or they're nOt
smart.

\

It's important to know that you have
learned something even if other kids
learned it faster.,

All kids are smart in some things oral
(46in some ways.

- 108 -
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STUDENT INTERVIEW

Name

V. Now we would like to know about your mother's feelings. (If not live with mother: who (58)

1. How important do you think it is to your mother that you do well in school?

ca C.J 0 o. Ea (59)

Not at all A little Sort of Pretty Really

2. What does your mother ask you about school?

3. When you bring home a good report card or work without mistakes, tell me one
thing your mother says or does.

4

4. Waryou bring home a bad report card or work with lots of mistakes., tell me
one thing your mother says or does.

5 In your school work, does your mother think you are doing

C:D

your best
or

you can do
a little better

or
you can do
a lot better?



VI. Now we would like to know about what happens in school.

6. Does your teacher think that you are doing,:

C:3

your best

Why?

or

I:3

you can do a
little better

7. Do you think that you are doing

0
your best you can do a

or
little better

Why?

or

or

O (61)

you can do
a lot better?

CI (62)

you can do
a lot better?

8. Most kids make mistakes on their work sometimes. Can you think of a time
when you made mistakes on your work? (Share about self making mistakes)

Tell me about it.

What did the teacher say or do? (If inappropriate example, ask st to
think of another time when the teacher
made comment or did something about mistakes)



Name a second way you are like them (not like them)?

(If acade is similarity is not mentioned:) Any other way?

Can you think of a time when you did good work or got a paper back with no
mistakes on JO

Tell me about it.

a. What did your teacher say or do?

Where did this happen? CD ED . 0 C...:
(66)

Front Front Others Alone
of class of group around

c. What did you think or feel when s/he said or did that?

Did your teacher have any ideas why you did well?

- 111 -
125



b, Where did this happen? D LJ 0 0
Front Front Others Alone

of class of group around

c. What.did you think or feel when s/he said or did that?

d. Did s/he have any ideas why you made mistakes?

e. When you have another assignment (paper, worksheet) like that, what will
you do?

(63)

f. Does this happen to other kids?(refer to mistakes) (64)

Yes No

Can you name them?

How much are you like them? E:3 C:2 (65)

Nct like A little A lot

Name one way that you are like them (rot like them).



e. When you have another assignment (paper, worksheet) like that, what will
you do?
(If say "same") What is it?

Does this happen to other kids?

Can you name them?

How much are you like them?

r-T
C:3

Yes No
(67)

C:7 LJ (68)
Not like A little A lot

Name one way that you are like them (not like them)

Name a second way you are like them (not like them)?

(If academic similarity is not mentioned:) Any other way?

Interviewer (69)

113 127



Ecology of Achievement Rhona S. Weinstein, Principal Investigator
Expectations Project Hermine H. Marshall, Project Coordinator

WAYS TEACHERS THINK ABOUT STUPENTS

There are several parts to our interview. In the first part, we'd like

to learn more about how teachers think about their students.

1. Teachers think about their students in different ways. Here are some cards

with your students' names on them. We would like to learn about how you see

your students and what you might expect from them. Different teachers have

different ideas. When some teachers think about their students, they think

of them in terms of putting them together, or arranging or grouping them in one

way or another. Other teachers may not. When you think of the students in

your class, do you think of them along some dimension? Or do you have some

categories in your head? We're interested in whatever your conceptualizations

are of how you view your students. For example, you might choose to group

them in some way. Or you might view them in other ways. Use whatever criteria

you would like.

If group: What were the criteria? RECORD spontaneous comments. What

labels would you give to the piles? WRITE LABELS on blank

cards on piles.

If not group, but begin to describe individually: Record spontaneous

comments. [After teacher has described ,2 or 3 students:

hat gives me some idea of how you think of students."

(Record a couple..)] What criteria are you using (if not

obvious)? (Record criteria)

TEACHER EXPECTATIONS

2. Now we'd like you to think about how well you think each student will do

at the end of the year, and put the cards into an order so that the student

you think will do best will be at the top of the pile and the one you think

will do the least well will be at the bottom of the pile.

SORT FOR READING, MATH, SCHOOL WORK.



Name Grade

TEACHING STRATEGIES

Years Teaching

T Code

1. Please rate how frequently you are likely to use each of the following

types of classroom organizations.

Hardly
Ever Sometin.:1

Almost
Always

Whole class grouped together 1 2 3 4 5

2-3 Groups 1 2 3 4 5

4 or more Groups 1 2 3 4 5

Students work individually 1 2 3 4 5

2. Rate how frequently you use each basis for grouping:

Hardly
Ever Sometimes

Almost
Always

Ability levels
1 2 3 4 5

Specific skill needs
1 2 3 4 5

Student interests
1 2 3 4 5

Helping students work together 1 2 3. 4 5

3. Indicate how many students use each type of reading materials.

Some
Individuals

Some

Groups
All

Students

Basal readers

Trade books

1

1

2

2

3

3

4

A

5

5
Individualized programs (e.g. SRA)

1 2 3 4 5

Students' own stories
1 2 3 4 5

129
- 115 -



4. When you evaluate a student at the end of some period of time, youlay
consider many factors. Four such factors are listed below. Please
rank them to show which you emphasize most in evaluating a student,
(1 = most important, 2 = second most important, etc.)

How each student's work compares to the work done by the
rest of the class.

Whether the student's work meets criteria set for all
students at his/her level.

The amount of improvement the student has shown during
the year, regardless of actual level of performance.

How hard the student has worked, regardless of actual
level of performance.

Rank

minwirmmasmm

5. Indicate how many, of your students regularly make the following
decisions:

Choose a task to work on from a set of
alternatives provided by the tea, cher

Choose a task to work on from a set of
a ternatives decided on at least in
part by the student

Cldhiosevits) to work with
Decide which period or day to pursue
an activity

Decide that he or she has met a

Tearning objective

CZflra Cho/1V
i r 4.

- 116 -

None
One or
a Few

About
Half

All or
Most

3 4

1 2 3

1 2 3 4

1 2 3 4

1 3 4

130



ECOLOGY OF ACHIEVEMENT EXPECTATIONS PROJECT Rhona S. Weinstein, Principal Investigator
Hermine H. Marshall, Project Coordinator

TEACHER INTERVIEW

Part I: SORT

Put these sts into a pile so that the ones you think will do best in
reading at the end of the year will be at the top of the pile and the
ones you think will do least well at the end of the year will be at
the bottom of the pile.

Repeat for math.

Part II: CLARIFICATION OF OBSERVATIONS

When we observe in your classroom, we only see what you are doing at
one point in time and from a limited perspective. We'd like to have
your help in understanding what happens over the year. It will help
clarify some of the things that we have been observing.

1. Grouping,

When you have visitors in your classroom (or an observer), they
can see you working with children but they can't tell how you
decide (on) who(m) you will work with. Can you describe briefly
how you group for instruction?

a. (Basis for grouping)

(1) What kind of grouping do you use most frequently: Order

ability
skill learning regardless of ability (flexible)
interests

interpersonal interactions

What kind do you use second most frequently? Third?

In what content do you wee grouping?

skills (if appropriate)?
interests (if appropriate)?

And how often?

BEST COPY
.7_ 131



z

(2) When a new student comes into your room, how do you decide
what group(s) to place him/her in?

b. (Mobility of individuals between stable grou0s) (If abilitygroup ng is used) How many sts might move up or down a group
during the year in reading?

In math?

c. (Flexibility of grouping)

After you set up your groups in September, do you ever regroup
the whole class or change the number of groups?

How often?

Which class would you say is most like yours? (circle one)

A. In class A, the composition of the groups that the teacher
works with remains pretty much the same throughout the year.

B. In class B, there is a great deal of movement of students
between the groups over the year.

C. In class C, the teacher occasionally regroups the whole
class, sometimes changing the number of groups.

O. In class 0, regular groups are not used. The teacher sometimes
pulls sts together to learn certain skills or for other purposes.

2. Curriculum Sequence

I've seen you working with groups of sts (if appropriate), but I'd
like to know a little more about how you use curriculum materials,given the range of abilities in your class.

Oa all the sts go thru the same materials? in the same or different
sequence? Or are there different sets of materials? Different
series? Or supplementary materials?

Reeding?

Math?

Other:

118 1 3 2
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5. (For the child that the teacher places at the top and the bottom
of the reading sort, (e eluding LES/NES sts) ask about each:)

Student at top:

Tell me how you see this student's ability or abilities?
(Describe how you see this student's ability or abilities)

Are there any other ways you think about him/her?

Student at the bottom:

Tell me how you see this student's ability or abilities?

Are there any other ways you think about him/her?

6. Effective Teaching Strategies

What teaching strategies have you found to be particularly effective
for high achievers?

for low achievers?

133
- 119 -
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3. Evaluation

How about how you evaluate your students?

a. I've seen you (if appropriate. What do
you do most fraouentiv

a. Look at whether answers are right or wrong.
b. Consider whether the student is at/above/below grade level
c. Consider how well sts are doing in comparison to the

ethers in their class.
d. Compare a child's work to his previous work

':hat do you do second most frequently? Third?

b. What areas (suCects)are sts evaluated in?

c. Do sts ever participate in evaluating their own work? How?
(Under what circumstances?)

4. Responsibility

a. How do you assigp responsibilities? Probe for all vs certain
sts. (Use examples from observations)

b. Are there areas or times when sts have choices?

e.g. Tasks (what to do, how to do it)
Timing (when to do what work)
Creation or direction of own projects (what types)
Who to work with

134
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Elite

T Card 1

(3-4) (5)

Time

Part I

SUMMARY

OVERVIEW

rJ

Fr r-r-r2i

NOTES:

(26-43)

(44-61)

(62-79)

(1 -23)

(z4-41)

(42-59)

(60-77)

t -23)

din truct

ICSCM
1-5

Classroom Dimension Soule

Obs.

.(6)

Subject

Cal. Cliy

(7-9)

MGR stJanko, Label

0/N/C/I
1 2 3 4

Across Unit
Subj Task
S/D I S/D
0 1 1-5

T.A.gc

Dv

10

Beg. Time

(10-13)

Choice Total

Sts

10

(14-15) (16) (17) (18) (19) ( 0) (''1) (22) (23) (24-25)

Rd 1
MA 2
Sp 3

La 4

Sci 5 Oth 9
SS 6

Mx 7

Org 8

.....mwW/in Group
Setts Funct AOut tal Cox EAgp

T/J/S
1 2 3

chaigp
No Lt Br

luk
Cn Mx Dv

Eval
VI1 Wk
1 2 3 4

T.YRS

Hm/Ilt

0 1

Flx Task
S/D
1.5

Lvl NameIGSC
1 2 3 4

I/G/C
1 2 3

T/TA/A
1 2 3 +

10

Do not use or reproduce without permission of Hermine H. Marshall, Ph.D. or Rhona S. Weinstein, Ph.D.
Psychology Department, University of California, Berkeley, 1982. 1.36
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pART 11
INDIV INDIV

TASK IN IN
CLASS CLASS GP GP INDIV N.O.

6-16) 1. T encourages exiores,.

siveness, exploration

(17 -27) 1. T discourages expresr
siveness, exploiation

MOTIVATION

(28-38) 3. Competitive: academic

(39-49) 4. Competitive: behavior

(50-60) 5. Cooperative: academic

(61-71) 6. Cooperative: behavior

.77-1L17t
(6-16) 7. T assigns responsi-

bilities

RESPOWIBILMES

(17-27) 8. T seeks, accepts pro-
cedural suggestions

(28-38) 9. T encourages self-
direction, plannipg

( 3-11,010. T encourages self-
eval.

(50-60)11. T has sts correct
own work

12. T has sts correct
each others' work

(17-27) 13. T has sts record
progress

011111111=11 11=1M 01111IMEND

11111

YEN. AEI

1111

.11111

122 - 137'7

rm=11

-

1111111708-

4.40mallYW omillnalab



EVALUATION

(28-38) 14.. Praise: academic

(39-49) 15. Praise: behavior

(50-60) 16 . Critical: academic

(61-71) 17 . Critical: behavior

(11T-171

(6-16) 18 .Buffered criticism:
academic

(17-27) 19 . Buffered criticism:
behavior

(28-38) 2D. Rewards, privileges

41
(39-49) 21. Punishes, threats

(50-60) 22. Compares perf.
(academic) +

(61-71) 23. Compares perf.
(academic) -=

(6-16) 24. Compares behavior +

(17-27) 25. Compares behavior -

(28-38)

(39-49)

(50-60)

(E1-71)

26. Compares own prior
performance (acad) +

27. Compares own prior
performance (acad) -

28'. Compares own prior
behavior +

29. Compares own prior
behavior -

INDIV
IN

CLASS CLASS GP

.11=1

Millein011010.

- 123 13

amosimOMM
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771771
(6-16) 2 0. Displays academic

work +

(17-27) L Displays academic
work -

(28-38) 3 2. Displays good
behavior

(39-49) 33 DibPlaYs poor
behavior

(50-60) 3 4. Affirms correct

(61-71) 35. Disconfirms
incorrect

1111I1101
(7-17) 36. Probes incorrect,

incomp, waits ,
clues

(18 -28) 37. Info=

(29-39) 38. Moves on

RELATIONSHIPS

(40-50) 39. Supportive

(51-61) 40 . Fairness

(62-72 ) 41 . Humor

(7-17) 42 . Interest (personal)
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PART III

(18-25) WARMTH

None Low Moderate High

To: Overall

Intensity 0 1 2 3

Frequency 0 1 2 3

Group(s)

Intensity 0 1 2 3

Frequency 0 1 2 3

Several Sts

Intensity 0 1 2

Frequency 0 1 3

1-2 Sts

Intensity 0 2 3

Frequency 0 1 2 3

(26-33) IRRITATION

To: Overall

Intensity 0 1 2 3

Frequency 0 1 2 3

Group(s)

Intensity 0 1 2 3

Frequency 0 1 2 3

Several Sts

Intensity 0 1 2 3

Frequency 0 1 2 3

1-2 Sts

Intensity 0 2 3

Frequency 0 ,1 2 3

-125-
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Time T: 0 Date Time Subj Pg TONE: TO:

1

2

3

4

5

6
7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28

29

30

31

32

33

34

35

36

37

38

39

40
41

42
43

44

45

46

4"

48

49

SO

S1

52

53 141
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PARENT QUESTIONNAIRE

Dear Parent,

We are interested in parents' ideas about their
child's school experiences and how parents respond to
these experiences. We are currently studying mothers'
ideas and would like mothers to complete this form.
However, if the child's mother does not live in the
household, can you as the child's
take time to fill this out? (fill in relationship.)

Earlier this year you indicated your willingness
to have your child participate
in our study by answering questions about how children

. think about school. You also showed interest in parti-
cipating in our study. We would appreciate your answer-1
ing the following questions and returning the question-
naire in the enclosed stamped, addressed envelope within
one week.

Your participation in this project will help us to
better understand how students develop in both school
and home settings. Thank you very much for your help.

Sincerely,

Ms. Lee Sharp
Dr. Hermine Marshall
Dr. Rhona Weinstein
University of California
(642-2056)
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Name of child

Number of children in family

Is this child the oldest , in the middle or theyoungest in the fames
1. When your child describes what school is like for him or her,- what

is your child most likely to say?

2. If you were describing your child to a new teacher, what would youtell that teacher?

3. What do you think being successful in school depends on?

4. How much influence do you think you can have in how successful yourchild is at school? Circle ore.

a great dear some a little none

5. If you think that you have some influence, what are some of the waysthat you can help your child to be successful in school?

6. If you compared your child's ability at school with other childrenof the same age, how would you rate your child in reading and math?
Circle one eating for each of these.

READING one of the above average below one of the
average lowest

highest average

MATH one of the above average below one of the
hi hest average average lowest

-128-
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7. We would also like to know how you would
rate your child's academic ability overall.

Pretend that the circles to the right are
all the students in your child's class,
with the ones who will get the highest
marks at the TOP and the ones who will get
the lowest marks at the BOTTOM.

Put an X in one circle to show how well you
think your child will do in his or her
school work this year compared to the other
children in the class.

100 V.
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a. How satisfied are you with how well your child is doing in his or
her scho.31 work tnis year? Circle the one that best describes
your feeling.

VIM

171;;y somewhat neither satisfied somewhat very
satisfied satisfied nor dissatisfied dissatisfied dissatisfied

When you are satisfied with how well your child is doing in his or
her school work, what are you most likely to say or do?

10. When you are not satisfied with how well your child is doing in his
or her school or:, what are you most likely to say or do?

11. How do you think :'our child's teacher would rate your child's
ability in school compared with other students in the class?
Circle one.

one of the
highest

alove
a-erage

average below one of the
average lowest

12. What level of education would you like your child to complete?
Check one.

some high school
high schoolWmb 4

some college or vocational training beyond high school
four years of college,

graduate school or professional school

13. Sometimes what we want for our children and what can actually happen
are not the same. Taking this into consideration, what level of
education do you expect your child actually to complete?

some high school
--high school

some college or vocational training beyond high school
four years of college
graduate or professional school

BEST, COPY
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